



# STC South Camberwell Cricket Club Annual Report 2013-14





#### Contents

Secretary's Report	2
President's Report	
Office Bearers	4
STC Sponsors 2013/14 Season	5
Junior Vice President's Report	6
Under 10 Whites	7
Under 10 Reds	8
Under 12C Blue	9
Under 14c	11
Under 16C	13
First XI	14
First XI Season Statistics	16
First XI Season Records	
Second XI Report	
Second XI Season Statistics	
Second XI Season Records	20
Third XI	21
Third XI Season Statistics	
Third XI Season Records	23
Fourth XI Report	
Fourth XI Season Statistics	25
Fourth XI Season Records	26
Fifth XI Season Statistics	27
Fifth XI Season Records	
T20 Season Statistics	29
All Player Season Aggregate Statistics	
Top Ten Season Performers	
Club Records	
First XI Team Records	
Second XI Team Records	
Third XI Team Records	
Fourth XI Team Records	
Fifth XI (One-Day) Team Records	35
Sixth XI (One-Day) Team Records	35
Career Top Ten Performers	
Career aggregate T20 statistics	
Career Aggregate Statistics	
Media	41
U14C Grand Final Report	
First XI Three-Peat Report	41

#### Secretary's Report

4 June, 2014

Dear Member,

On behalf of President Michael O'Connell and the Committee, it is my great pleasure to table the 2013/14 STC South Camberwell Cricket Club Annual Report.

This report is the 48th to be presented to our members and includes reports from our five senior teams, the highly successful junior program and extensive player statistics.

Special thanks must go to everybody that made a contribution to the preparation of this report, in particular John Krohn for his assistance with statistical and historical information.

Sincerely,

Dan Sharpe Secretary STC South Camberwell CC

#### **President's Report**

Wow, what a season. Season 2013/14 has truly been a remarkable season for STC South Camberwell Cricket Club. The success we have achieved this season further confirms our status as the best club within the Eastern Cricket Association (ECA). I would like to personally extend a thank you to all of our members, supporters and sponsors for contributing to this success and to making this the great club that it is.

This season, my first as President has had its challenges but my role was made significantly easier thanks to an enthusiastic and hardworking committee. It has been a busy year for the committee and I am proud to say that we have made some great advances for the club, such as making amendments to the constitution, securing new sponsors (Highbury Plumbing and Robot Building Supplies), implementing the online shop and manufacturing a new sponsor's board for the clubrooms at Nettleton Park. Special mention needs to go to my executive committee Dan Sharpe (secretary), Beau Coyle (treasurer), Tom Bach (vice-president) and Bernard Docherty (junior vice president) who all put in an enormous amount of time and effort to ensure STC maintains its mantle as the envy of all other ECA clubs.

I have little doubt that this season will be remembered for the amazing success that our playing group achieved. This season STC claimed victories in the ECA's top two synthetic competitions the Macgibbon and Burt Shields, by our 1<sup>st</sup> XI and 2nd XI teams respectively. Incredibly, the victory by the 1<sup>st</sup> XI over Boorondara in the Macgibbon Shield final completed a hat-trick of Macgibbon shield premierships for STC. In addition to the 1<sup>st</sup> and 2<sup>nd</sup> XI premiership victories, STC reached the semi-final of the ECA T20 competition, continuing our fantastic record in that tournament.

STC's success was not limited to our senior sides. Junior premierships were won by our under 14 team which included a final over hat-trick and our under 12 team who dominated their competition and finished the season unbeaten. Tim Bach again took on the role of Milo junior cricket co-ordinator. Unfortunately for STC, this season was Tim's last as Milo co-ordinator, we thank him for his work and dedication to the Milo cricket program over the past 6 years.

A number of significant milestones were reached and celebrated this season. Stirling Rowe and Dan O'Connell both played their 200th games for the club. And, of course, we celebrated Jack Krohn's 500th game of cricket for STC, a truly remarkable achievement. This season also saw Andrew Murray awarded STC life member status on Presentation night at The Amora Riverwalk in Richmond.

In finishing, I would like to say that it has been an absolute privilege to be President of this great club. We are coming off the back of a great year. I am excited about the future ahead for STC and I look forward to seeing it go from strength to strength.

Michael O'Connell President

## **Office Bearers**

Position	Representative
President	Michael O'Connell
Senior Vice-President	Thomas Bach
Junior Vice-President	Bernard Docherty
Secretary	Dan Sharpe
Treasurer	Beau Coyle
General Committee	Tim Bach
General Committee	Adam Burt
General Committee	Brendan David
General Committee	Matthew Francis
General Committee	Luke Javernik
General Committee	Stirling Rowe
ECA Delegation	
ECA Delegate	Michael O'Connell
ECA Delegate	Matthew Francis
Public Office	
Public Officer	Dan Sharpe (Now part of Secretary Position)
Senior Captains	
1 XI	Sam Fairbrother
2 XI	Beau Coyle
3 XI	Adam Burt
4 XI	James Henderson
5 XI	Gary Douglas
Selection	
Chairman of Selectors	Peter Lynch
Selector	Tom Sandilands
Selector	Ben Banks-Smith

## STC Sponsors 2013/14 Season

Sponsor	Contact	Tel.	Web/Email
JA Cain First National Real Estate	Brian Cain	9805 2900	www.jacain.com.au
Bendigo Community Bank Ashburton, Canterbury & Surrey Hills Branches	Fiona Kerr	9885 2666	www.bendigobank.com.au
Highbury Plumbing	Andrew Scott	9870 5916	www.highburyplumbing.com.au
Robot Building Supplies		9543 3666	robotbuildingsupplies.com.au
Behan & Behan Pty Ltd	Ed Behan	9877 3577	ebehan@behan.com.au
Purcell and Purcell	Anthony Purcell	9741 3777	anthony@purcellandpurcell.com.au
Custom Financial and Retirement Solutions	Bernard Docherty	9590 0094	www.cfrs.amp.com.au
Back in Motion	Adrian Quinn	9889 3903	www.backinmotion.com. au/practice/details/camberwell1
Sandilands Export	Peter Sandilands	0417 576 242	sandilands@primus.com.au
Quest Apartments	Sarah Behan	9823 8888	www.questprahran.com.au

### Junior Vice President's Report

It is my privilege to write a contribution to the STC annual report on behalf of our junior teams. The junior teams at STC are recognized as an important element of our club.

At STC we have a strong tradition of club spirit, loyalty and long lasting friendships. Since inception our juniors have been coached and managed by senior club members, senior players and parents of players. This tradition maintains a crucial link and continues to be an integral strength of our club.

Our broad junior policy is to encourage all players regardless of ability and experience to enjoy opportunities to develop as a player, as a sportsman and as a valued club member.

This policy was never more evident than in our under 14 grand final when (as had been the case all season) all players were given a bowl in that game. The fact we went on to win the premiership in spectacular fashion was a bonus and a reflection that giving everyone a chance at junior level can and does workout regardless of the score.

We'd sincerely like to thank our junior team managers and coaches this season.

Our 2 under 10 teams were coached and managed by Pat Docherty , Chris Adams and Mick Dal Pozzo .

The 3 under 12 teams were managed and coached by Peter Sheehan , Baz Finnigan , Steve Cooper , Richard Serpell , Michael Hynes and Stephen Harrison .

The under 14 teams x 2 were coached by Tim Bilston , and Dave Foley

Both under 16's were coached and managed by Pete McDonald, Baz, Richard Briggs and Andy Murray.

Thank you for succeeding in the important role of helping the next generation develop a passion for learning and playing the game of cricket, for respecting the opposition and to enjoy being members of STC.

A special mention to Pete McDonald . After 10 years of junior coaching at STC we wish you the best we could wish . We hope to continue seeing you at Nettleton park and around the grounds as you watch your boys in our senior teams. Congratulations on a job well done, we are forever in your debt .

In closing I'd like to thank the club committee for your continued encouragement. Dave Foley and Jane Briggs for putting their hand up to help with the administration of our junior program. Jane also worked tirelessly on perfecting our junior trophies and merchandise process and last but not least I'd like to acknowledge the herculean contribution STC receives from Mr.Finnigan (Baz ). Our juniors and their families come away from their time with Baz enriched in the finer points of cricket and a love of The STC Cricket club.

Baz, your commitment to our club is amazing.

Hope to see you all back at STC in October! cheers Bernie Docherty -- Junior VP 2013/14

#### **Under 10 Whites**

The STC Whites had a wonderful 2013/14 season and it was particularly pleasing to see the substantial improvement at both the team and individual level as the season evolved. This was evidenced by the excellent progress in many of the cricket basics as well as most players becoming very competent with both the bat and the ball. The Whites were extremely competitive in just about every game and in the back half of the season some excellent results were achieved against the some of the better performed opposition teams.

Individual awards went to Joel McMahen for the batting, Nick Scacco for the bowling and finally Nick Francis received the coach's award. Joel's batting figures were amongst the best in the competition and his bowling was also very impressive. Nick Scacco's bowling was extremely accurate and his figures were accordingly very economical. Nick Francis received the coach's award for a terrific all round effort as well as being a clear team leader and a robust source of encouragement for his team mates.

As mentioned above it was extremely pleasing to see such a strong commitment to the team and this was often at the expense of individual achievements. I commend those players who are moving on to new teams and I certainly look forward to having another rewarding season with those players who will be with the Whites again next year. Finally, a big thank you to Michael Dal Pozzo who was the team manager and also Greg Lasscock and Pat Hall who were the assistant coaches.

Chris Adams

#### #STC Whites Players for 2013/14

Charlie Adams, Billy Branagan, Nick Francis, Nick Scacco, Luka Best, Luca Kotis, Joel McMahen, Billy Macmillan, Henry Lasscock, Charlie Hall, Maxi Dal Pozzo, Jono Wade

#### Under 10 Reds

The Reds this year had another great season with 13 players participating throughout the season. This year was all about inclusion with every player getting the opportunity of batting, bowling and fielding in every game.

We had a good even team winning the majority of games and it was great to honestly say every player improved in some facet of their game. The team had an even mixture of first and second year players from 6 different local schools. The boys and Grace, our first girl to play the majority of the season, all blended well maintaining an excellent competitive spirit and great sportsmanship

#### Our award winners

Abraham Pearce- Coaches Award Jim McCarthy – Batting award Lucas Jackson – Bowling award Liam Gibson-Bourke - STC spirit of cricket

Other team members Kane Morrow Bradman Docherty Xavier Robinson Sebastian King Liam Gibson – Bourke William Gossan Jayden Draper Grace Docherty Joe Prowse

Thank you for the great support from the many parents

See you next year

Patrick Docherty

#### Under 12B

The U12B's went through the season undefeated, winning the premiership.

The bowling award went to Sam Briggs, whose bustling style and good control augers well for a future of tight bowling with an attacking edge. Declan Foley won the batting with a mix of unbridled aggression and thoughtful defence. Finally, the Coaches award went to Harry MacLean, who demonstrated increasing dedication to the craft of wicketkeeping. Well done lads.

Pleasing as these results are, the two most pleasing aspects of the year were firstly the way in which the boys played the game; the true spirit of cricket is alive and well in the U12B's at STC. The second area is the improvement each individual made through the season, whether it be a technical aspect of bowling, how to support each other in field or simply making sure you don't go out when batting.

The U12B's always operated as a team, always recognised each other's achievements and always supported each other when needed. We are looking forward to next year.

Our U12B team:

Jesse Battistella Oliver Bilston Sam Briggs Ben Coonan Thomas Docherty Declan Foley Jack Francis Zac Hallinan Harry Maclean Thomas Sheehan Tom Swift

Basil Finnigan, Peter Sheehan & Bernie Docherty

#### Under 12C Blue

#### Coach: Stephen Harrison

The U12C Blues consisted of a squad of 14 first year under 12's including 4 young cricketers in their debut season with STC. With STC fielding 3 teams at under 12 level and Nettleton Park in demand, the U12 Blues established a new home base at Howard Dawson Reserve. The format at this level consisted of 25 over a side one day games meaning that players got to put their skills to the test every week. Each of the boys was also given an opportunity to play at least one 2 day game with the U12B teams, where numbers permitted.

Measuring success at this level has a number of criteria but paramount is the level of enjoyment experienced by the boys from their involvement with the game, their team mates and the club. In this regard it has been very satisfying to witness the level of participation, improvement, application and enthusiasm displayed by the boys both at training and on game day. From a numbers point of view the team was very competitive posting 8 wins and 3 losses and finishing the season a game off top spot. Along the way developing a healthy confidence in their ability to contribute as individuals and perform as a team.

Another factor contributing to the success of the team this year was the fantastic support the boys received from their parents and friends. Whether it was assisting with warm ups, marking out the ground or sitting in a deck chair it all helped create a positive atmosphere from which the boys were able to learn and enjoy the game. A big thanks also to the junior coaching panel who assist with training during the week and to Michael Hynes (assistant coach) and Chris Bland (scorer) for their support this season. There were many individual highlights some briefly described below:

Benjamin McMahen – Making 40 in the U12Bs
Dominic O'Leary – Our most consistent wicket taker.
Ben Tricarico – Mesmerising all batsmen with some quality spells of leg spin.
John Hynes – Bowling with genuine pace and control by seasons end.
Ethan Amalfi - Bookended the season with a wicket from the first ball and a 30no in his last innings.
Steven Moffat – A strong first season with the bat and ball.
Hamish MacMillan – Added some defensive steel to complement his game.
Lucas Harrison – Consistent year with the bat. Composed whether defending or on the attack.
Jack Livens – Memorable debut and has the makings of a solid all-rounder.
Ryan Dooley – Big improver with both bat and ball this season.
Richard Bland – Developed every game by placing a high price on his wicket.
Alexander El Khoury – Impeccable line and length bowling this year from STC debutant.
Ryan McCorkell - Has a bowling action that you could build a team around in years to come.
Zac Gucciardo - Substantial improvement with the bat this year.

#### Award Winners

Bowling average:Benjamin McMahenBatting average:Lucas HarrisonCoaches award:Ben Tricarico

#### Under 14B

Whilst not featuring in the finals, the team can take some satisfaction that we were highly competitive in most games throughout the season. With a win/loss record of 5 and 4, the team missed the finals on percentage. We were able to "push" most of the opposition teams, a fact reflected in that we only went down to the eventual Premiers, Kew by 4 runs.

We had quite a few players who had great seasons. James Ellis was the star performer winning the grade champion award, Joseph Ayton-Delaney had a very consistent year with the bat, often reluctantly in the opening position, Tom Christie mesmerized the opposition top orders with his out swingers whilst Jackson Reeve showed great improvement with the ball and was a worthy winner of the most improved trophy.

The team was ably led by Hamish Serpell and Conor Bavage. I would like to thank both boys for their input, leadership and encouragement that they provided to their team mates.

I would also like to thank all the parents who supported the team even through some of the coldest Friday evenings I can remember. I hope all the boys return in 2015 and continue to enjoy their cricket at STC.

David Foley (Coach)

#### Under 14c

The under 14c team had a fantastic year. The team was made up of a great group of boys with approximately half 13 year olds & half 12 year olds. Over the season the boys all improved greatly & turned into a very good team. They in fact completed the year undefeated. The coach also improved greatly when he learnt about the game of cricket throughout the year. A big thank you to Tommy Bach who assisted the coach, and David Foley who managed training most weeks. Even Bernard Docherty assisted with this team!

The leadership was changed each week with each boy given the opportunity to captain the team. All boys stepped up to the task. There were many notable performances throughout the year; however a team only wins consistently when all boys stand up when needed.

Some notable times throughout the year were:

- 5 catches by Ben O'Leary in one game. A fantastic batting performance in the grand final with 38 including a 6
- Tom Sheehan & Olly Bilston batted well all year & retired many times at 40
- Max Dalstrom bowled really well throughout the year & took 18 wickets for the year including a hatrick in the grand final to win the game by 2 runs. He also won the competition bowling award
- Julius Pompei had a great year with the bat & the ball & went on to win the all-rounder award for the competition
- A couple of 6's by Lawrence O'Brien throughout the year
- A magnificent win by the team in the most exciting grand final that you will ever see

The boys learnt a great deal about cricket & life throughout the season. We all need to do the small things each week. We need to support each other & not over celebrate when winning. We need to be consistent & disciplined in our behaviour on & off the field. A big thank you to the parents who assisted with ground set up, umpiring, scoring & cooking sausages. Particular thanks to Graeme Woodbridge who did more than his fair share of scoring.

A big thank you to the numerous under 12's who assisted through the year. & also Connor Game who joined us late in the season Tommy Bach was an amazing person to have with the team. His great support for the coach & the boys was immense. Tommy managed to get the most out of all of the boys.

Congratulations to the under 14 C's - Premiers for 2013-14 year.

#### Players

Oliver Bilston, Tom Sheehan, Julius Pompei, Tommy Docherty, Max Dalstrom, Ben O'Leary, Tom Slorach, Nathan Blizzard, Josh Woodbridge, Lawrence O'Brien, Angus McLean, Joel Lagastes

### Under 16C

The U16C side was led by Jacob Mackenzie and supported by Vice Captains Hugh Hamilton & James Briggs, we fielded a core group of 11 players with assistance from Pat Nunan, Sam Briggs and Tom Docherty when we were short-handed.

Our fortunes fluctuated this season finishing just shy of a finals spot in fifth place collecting four wins and five losses in the home and away season, with inconsistency proving to be our Achilles' heel that saw us compete with and beat grand finalists but also drop games to other sides that finished well below us.

Though the end results were short on expectations improvement in the teams skills, application and enjoyment of playing together was apparent in the latter half of the season and best illustrated in the improvement on the field from Rd1 against the stand out team in the comp (and Premiers) against whom we struggled to make 9/69 V 3/134, then in the second to last round against the same opposition totalled 5/178 which they only just passed in the final few over's, six wickets down. It was pleasing to see the improvement in all players performances across the season some who challenged themselves in area's they hadn't previously thought possible.

We had Vinay Mirchandani taking multiple bags of 3 wickets, Pat O'Brien digging in with Joey Moorhead to give us a competitive total when we were struggling at 8/72, Cam Monaco proving a consistent wicket taker in his first season of cricket, Jamie Brasington chiming in with the bat, ball and in the field at regular intervals, Jacob Mackenzie led us well from behind the stumps and with Charlie Falconers consistent efforts at the top of the order laid foundations for themselves and their teammates. Congratulations to our team champion James Briggs who had an all-round outstanding season, Joey Moorhead displayed natural guile and control to take out our bowling award and Josh Mazzeo's timing and stroke play helped him win the batting trophy. Hugh Hamilton capped off a fine year which included over 250 runs, selection in ECA representative teams and a semi-final appearance in the U16B's. Phil Borg is the U16 most improved player has developed nice controlled pace and a sure pair of hands in the field.

On behalf of the team much thanks to Stu Hamilton & Richard Briggs for assistance at practise and games, Jane Briggs for her work and all the parents and supporters of the team and club. We are looking forward to being back bigger and better next season.

Chanks Muzz (Andrew Murray)

### First XI

Hatrick. Three peat. Menage a trois. However you say it, it was awesome. This year, the First XI won the Macgibbon shield for the third year in a row. At the time of writing, captain Sam "Fairmother" Fairbrother is playing cricket in England where apparently they don't have computers so he asked me to report on the season past.

The season started poorly with a loss to Boroondara in a grand final replay in round one. This match included the club debut of Sanjay "Stabbed with a knife" Ct and also the First XI debut of Matthew "Dora the Explora" Doran. Playing their first games for the First XI later in the year were Paddy "Spud" Brandner & Nick "The Hunter" Cropley. This first round loss hurt. We don't like losing to Boroondara.

An epic win in the last over of a one-dayer against Edinburgh in round 2 preceded comfortable wins in the next 3 rounds. Round 6 we faced Deepdene where an unbeaten last wicket partnership between Luke "Better than Baz" D'Astoli and Rohan "Big Brrrr" Worthy took us past their total. It was also in this game that Rohan took the only 5-for for the team for the year.

In round 7 we attempted an outright against BUC but couldn't get enough wickets in the second innings. Sanjay & Tom "Shoeless" Bach batted superbly in this game. Credit also to Luke for 4/20 from 20 overs in the first innings. In round 8 we had an unexpected loss to Wycliff. However the 70 run partnership for the 8<sup>th</sup> wicket between Stephen "Shteeeben" O'Connell and Matt "Singapore Noodles" Thomas was a highlight.

After Christmas we had to keep winning to secure a top 2 spot on the ladder. We smashed Boroondara, passing their 72 runs in 15 overs. A horrible loss to Clifton Hill made us question our premiership capabilities. But then we smashed Manningham where Tom Bach made a superb ton, ably assisted by Dan "I didn't hit it" O'Connell's blistering 83 whilst injured.

The last round produced another get out of jail game, against East Ivanhoe where Ben "Gummy" Banks-Smith & Adam "Removalist" D'addazio sealed the win for the last wicket. During this game Rohan's first 9 overs were maidens. We finished the season 2<sup>nd</sup> on the ladder, equal points we Boroondara on top with 10 wins and 3 losses.

During the season we competed in the T20 competition. We won all 4 of our group matches. Against Edinburgh, Steve & Tom put on 127 for the 3<sup>rd</sup> wicket with Steve finishing on 98 not out. These two produced the most brutal hitting I've ever seen. Also during this match Matt Thomas took a hatrick. In the Quarter Final against Clifton Hill we (again) won in the last over. In the Semi Final we didn't play our best cricket against Old Carey. We needed 4 runs from the last ball but didn't make it. The team loves playing T20 & were disappointed not to make the Grand Final.

Back to the 2 day version of cricket, we had a Semi Final against Deepdene. They never quite got going in their innings & made a below par 183. Luke "Sticks" Javernik, Steve & Fairy contributed well for us to pass them in just 45 overs. On to the Grand Final to play Boroondara for the third time in a row.

We finally won a toss but were shortly in trouble at 4/20 after 16 overs. Tom & Luke batted with extreme patience & waited for the bad balls which eventually came. They put on 90 together before Luke was controversially given out caught behind. The score was 110 & we needed to make some quick runs as overs were running out. Enter Ben Banks-Smith. He smashed them all over the park. He made 50 runs from 58 balls. His aggression rubbed off on Tom who increased his scoring rate. Towards the end of the innings they had all 9 fielders on the boundary. At the start of the last over Tom was on 93. He brought up his ton from the second last ball of the innings with a huge 6 over mid wicket. This was an innings of unsurpassed quality. Tom finished on 104 not out from 229 balls, having come to the crease for the 8<sup>th</sup> ball of the day. We made 7/227.

We knew their batting revolved around their top 3. Unfortunately we didn't get early wickets. We dropped 3 catches which usually proves costly. We got the first wicket in the 15<sup>th</sup> over but they were already 50. Rohan got their most dangerous batsman out LBW

the over before tea to have them 3/94 from 41 overs. From there, we grinded them into the ground. Runs stopped & wickets were regular. We got them out for 175 in the 76<sup>th</sup> over. What an amazing feeling. The huge sea of red crowd rushed onto the field to celebrate.

Congratulations to the Second XI for winning the Burt Shield. It was very special for the club to see our top two teams winning flags on adjacent grounds.

Congratulations to Fairy for captaining a premiership in his first year as captain. He did an outstanding job leading a team of players most of whom are older than he is. Tom Bach also displayed great leadership & advise in his role as vice-captain.

It was pleasing to see improvement in so many players this year. Russell "Flog Features" Flint stepped up to be a very reliable bowler. Don't believe him if he says he has an outswinger. Tom Bach had a tremendous season making 2 tons & over 500 runs. Luke confirmed his status as the best bowler in the competition with many long, fast & accurate spells. It was a great joy to see him break Basil Finnigan's record to become the leading wicket taker in STC history.

I'd like to thank Peter Lynch and his selection committee for their great work in getting 5 teams of players on the park each week. Enough can't be said of the tremendous amount of time & effort put in my President Michael O'Connell & the committee. Without their hard work we wouldn't be able to play for this great club & win flags. Finally, thanks to all our families who support us during the long cricket season.

Yours Saintly, Rohan Worthy

#### **First XI Season Statistics**

Player	From	Gms	Rns	Out	Avg	50	100	Hs	Wk	Runs	Avg	5WI	BB	C(F)	C(W)	St
Bach Tom	98/99	14	528	11	48.0	3	2	110	1	23	23.0	0	1/23	6	-	-
Banks-Smith B	98/99	12	149	8	18.6	1	0	50	-	-	-	-	-	5	-	-
Brandner P	13/14	6	31	3	10.3	0	0	14	4	144	36.0	0	1/5	1	-	-
Casha T	03/04	5	21	4	5.3	0	0	13	0	23	-	0	0/1	1	-	-
Coyle B	03/04	1	17	1	17.0	0	0	17	1	30	30.0	0	1/30	0	-	-
Cropley N	07/08	2	1	3	3.0	0	0	3	0	19	-	0	0/9	0	-	-
Ct Sanjay	13/14	9	353	8	44.1	3	0	70	-	-	-	-	-	2	3	1
D'Addazio A	04/05	11	5	2	2.5	0	0	3	13	360	26.7	0	3/13	8	-	-
D'Astoli L	96/97	14	172	6	28.7	0	0	44	29	533	18.4	0	4/20	4	-	-
Doran M	09/10	1	0	1	0.0	0	0	0	1	7	7.0	0	1/7	0	-	-
Fairbrother S	09/10	15	337	12	28.1	2	0	67	22	442	20.1	0	3/22	7	-	-
Flint R	06/07	14	45	7	6.4	0	0	18	25	389	15.6	0	4/33	4	-	-
Javernik L	09/10	12	243	12	20.3	1	0	65	-	-	-	-	-	0	22	3
Krohn A	06/07	6	8	2	4.0	0	0	6	8	204	25.5	0	3/26	2	-	-
O'Connell D	96/97	7	87	7	12.4	1	0	83	-	-	-	-	-	4	-	-
O'Connell S	93/94	15	413	12	34.4	3	0	91	1	26	26.0	0	1/26	2	7	0
Thomas M	09/10	2	42	1	42.0	0	0	42	0	43	-	0	0/43	1	-	-
Williams M	03/04	6	47	3	15.7	0	0	31	0	40	-	0	0/40	3	-	-
Worthy R	03/04	13	22	2	11.0	0	0	15	25	304	12.2	1	5/44	9	-	-

#### First XI Season Records

Wkt	Partners	Runs	Opposition
1	L Javernik & B Banks-Smith	65	Clifton Hill
2	D O'Connell & Tom Bach	153	Manningham
3	Tom Bach & S O'Connell	88	Wyclif
4	S O'Connell & S Fairbrother	95	Deepdene Uniting (semi-final)
5	S Fairbrother & L D'Astoli	102	East Ivanhoe
6	Tom Bach & B Banks-Smith	85	Boroondara (grand final)
7	L Javernik & N Cropley	21	Trinity
	L D'Astoli & P Brandner		Deepdene Uniting
8	S O'Connell & P Brandner	57	Wyclif
9	S O'Connell & M Thomas	70	Wyclif
10	L D'Astoli & R Worthy	13	Deepdene Uniting

Team's highest score	3/281 (cc)	Manningham
Team's lowest score	79	Clifton Hill
Highest score against	221	Edinburgh
Lowest score against	72	Boroondara
Highest individual score	Tom Bach	110 vs Manningham
Highest aggregate	Tom Bach	528 runs @ 48.0
Best bowling performance	R Worthy	5/44 vs Deepdene Uniting
Most wickets in season	L D'Astoli	29 @ 18.4
Most catches in season (fielder)	R Worthy	9
Most catches in season (keeper)	L Javernik	22
Most stumpings in season	L Javernik	3

### Second XI Report

This season was a memorable one for the STC Second Eleven. By winning the Burt Premiership, we achieved something that we hadn't in a decade. The side finished with seven victories, one draw and five losses in the home & away season and for the first time in three seasons scrape into fourth spot on percentage rather than missing out.

Round one saw us face Edinburgh, the reigning premiers from the previous year in which they easily accounted for us chasing 240, only six wickets down. From there, we went on to win the next games in five games in a row to take us to top of the ladder, a feat the second eleven hadn't achieved in over 5 years. Amongst this run of victories, was the one run victory over NBC where the team defended fantastically to clinch a close one!

We then lost the next four games during the Christmas period to fall from top spot to 7<sup>th</sup>. Once again, another convincing loss at the hands of Edinburgh who made 280 off 40 overs. At this point of the season, the second eleven had to win the next three games to make the finals, two of those games against Knox & Boroondara, whom we were fighting for the fourth spot and a berth in the semi finals.

We easily accounted for Blackburn North United away which brought us to the crunch game against Knox at home who were sitting in fourth. Some late hitting saw them reach a defendable 199. It was tight contest and victory looked like it was getting away from us. Needing 14 off 8 with no wickets left in the sheds, it was likely the two's season was over. This was until Matt Doran hit a six over cow corner to get us back in the game. Needing just 2 to win off the last ball, all we could manage was 1 run and the game ended in a draw.

Our hopes were still alive and after a crushing win against Boroondara in the last round of the year, the two's managed to sneak in to the finals and face Edinburgh away who had the upper hand against us during the year.

After a solid partnership early by Brad Craine & Matt Williams and what was looking ominous for Edinburgh, we quickly lost our way losing wickets after lunch to be all out for 142. The second day saw Matt Doran take 7/21 in the best bowling display I have seen to roll Edinburgh for 66 & win the game for the mighty saints sending us to the Grand Final to face our arch-rivals in AYC.

We won the toss and elected to have a bat, however the days proceedings started just as miserably as the weather. With our top order collapsing, to be 5/40 Michael O'connell and Andrew Krohn put on a game defining partnership to give us a defendable 192. Michael played the best innings off his life to make 94 and was unluckily bowled in the bad light at the end of the day.

Matty 'the destroyer' Doran ran through their top order on the second day of play taking 6/43 and propelling himself to man of the match in a winning grand Final knocking them over for 74. It was fantastic to see the 18 year old stand up and take 14 wickets across three days of play. He looks to be one of the young guns of STC and don't be surprised to see him play a fair chunk of the season in the ones next year.

We had some fantastic individual performances during the year with Matt Williams making over 50 runs in his first four innings. Dan O'connell tonned up against Blackburn United while Andrew Krohn took 7/25 in the same match.

I'd like to thank Michael O'Connell as well as those also on committee for their hard efforts during the year.

Congratulations to those part of the Grand Final side! The STC spirit we showed during the finals was what makes this club the best. *Well done boys on OOTG years!* 

#### Season Awards:

Batting Average: Gamini Jayasinghe Bowling Average: Beau Coyle Team Champion: Matt Doran

Beau Coyle.

#### Second XI Season Statistics

Player	From	Gms	Rns	Out	Avg	50	100	Hs	Wk	Runs	Avg	5WI	BB	C(F)	C(W)	St
Bangash K	12/13	3	2	1	2.0	0	0	2*	5	87	17.4	0	3/12	2	-	-
Brandner P	13/14	4	98	4	24.5	1	0	55	7	156	22.3	0	3/31	0	-	-
Burt D	92/93	1	0	1	0.0	0	0	0	0	40	-	0	0/40	0	-	-
Casha T	03/04	9	181	9	20.1	1	0	64	3	136	45.3	0	3/13	2	-	-
Coyle B	03/04	10	199	9	22.1	2	0	69	20	278	13.9	0	3/21	3	-	-
Craine B	02/03	12	221	11	20.1	1	0	67	-	-	-	-	-	4	-	-
Cropley N	07/08	3	4	2	2.0	0	0	3	4	140	35.0	0	3/46	0	-	-
D'Addazio A	04/05	2	6	1	6.0	0	0	6	8	115	14.4	1	6/47	1	-	-
D'Addazio F	07/08	10	127	9	14.1	0	0	26*	0	53	-	0	0//18	4	-	-
Doran M	09/10	11	60	6	10.0	0	0	13	27	460	17.0	2	7/21	5	-	-
Douglas H	11/12	5	51	4	12.8	0	0	22	4	106	26.5	0	3/28	0	-	-
Hamilton A	06/07	1	0	1	0.0	0	0	0	1	29	29.0	0	1/29	0	-	-
Harrison S	13/14	3	69	3	23.0	1	0	55	2	38	19.0	0	1/37	1	-	-
Jayasinghe G	11/12	15	373	15	24.9	3	0	86	0	9	-	0	0/9	6	-	-
King A	08/09	1	10	1	10.0	0	0	10	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
Krohn A	06/07	6	134	6	22.3	1	0	51	18	234	13.0	1	7/25	4	-	-
McDonald R	09/10	3	26	1	26.0	0	0	18*	5	131	26.2	0	2/35	0	-	-
O'Connell D	96/97	6	304	6	50.7	1	1	116	0	8	-	0	0/8	3	-	-
O'Connell J	02/03	3	23	1	23.0	0	0	14	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	2
O'Connell M	99/00	14	300	13	23.1	1	0	94	0	5	-	0	0/5	0	15	4
Patel J	13/14	6	24	5	4.8	0	0	20	4	136	34.0	0	3/21	1	-	-
Ravindranath R	11/12	1	0	1	0.0	0	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Rowe S	98/99	1	7	1	7.0	0	0	7	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Sandilands T	98/99	6	117	5	23.4	0	0	44	-	-	-	-	-	4	-	-
Spithill D	97/98	1	2	1	2.0	0	0	2	2	72	36.0	0	2/72	0	-	-
Thomas M	09/10	2	11	2	5.5	0	0	9	4	82	20.5	0	3/34	1	-	-
Tyshing M	13/14	8	36	5	7.2	0	0	11	6	165	27.5	0	2/18	1	-	-
Williams M	03/04	7	334	6	55.7	4	0	83	0	40	-	0	0/40	4	-	-
Wood T	08/09	10	19	2	9.5	0	0	6*	4	153	38.2	0	1/4	3	-	-
Worthy R	03/04	1	6	1	6.0	0	0	6	1	73	73.0	0	1/73	0	-	-

#### Second XI Season Records

Wkt	Partners	Runs	Opposition
1	D O'Connell & G Jaysinghe	113	Boroondara
2	G Jaysinghe & M Williams	66	Trinity Willison
3	D O'Connell & G Jaysinghe	144	Blackburn North United
4	B Craine & D O'Connell	67	Deepdene Uniting
5	M O'Connell & G Jaysinghe	72	Boroondara
6	M O'Connell & A Krohn	85	AYC
7	P Brandner & M O'Connell	87	North Balwyn Combined
8	T Sandilands & H Douglas	69	Edinburgh
9	M O'Connell & M Doran	33	North Balwyn Combined
10	B Coyle & M Doran	31	Burwood Uniting Canterbury

Team's highest score	308	Blackburn North United
Team's lowest score	123	Burwood Uniting Canterbury
Highest score against	7/330 (cc)	North Balwyn Combined
Lowest score against	66	Edinburgh (semi final)
Highest individual score	D O'Connell	116 vs Blackburn North United
Highest aggregate	M Williams	334 @ 55.7
Best bowling performance	M Doran	7/21 vs Edinburgh (semi-final)
Most wickets in season	M Doran	27 @ 17.0
Most catches in season (fielder)	G Jayasinghe	6
Most catches in season (keeper)	M O'Connell	15
Most stumpings in season	M O'Connell	4

### Third XI

It was a year of mixed results and mixed performances for the 3<sup>rd</sup> XI this season. If Charles Dickens was writing this summation of the season perhaps he would begin with "It was the best of times, it was the worst of times".

Throughout the year there were a number of individual highlights that were an absolute pleasure to watch. These included Harry Douglas' 100\* and Peter Morrison's 83 in a crushing partnership against Blackburn North United in a one-day game. Nick Cropley's swashbuckling 121 against Burwood Uniting Canterbury which included some of the largest 6s lve ever seen hit in a game of park cricket. Peter Lynch's man-love inducing (just ask him about a guy called Mulder) 81 in a two-day game against Blackburn North United and Dan Burt's 4 wickets for only 19 runs off 22 overs in the very same game. Dom Hando's and Peter Lynch's opening partnership against top of the table North Balwyn Combined that set up the side to win the final game of the season against the eventual premiers. Finally there was Martin Lynch discovering batting form that had him batting better than lve ever seen him bat, and lve been playing cricket with Marty since 1992.

Although the team finished 3<sup>rd</sup> last at times our form showed we deserved to play finals, however at other times our form showed we deserved to win the wooden spoon. We defeated the top team in the last game of the season, we lost to bottom of the ladder Edinburgh who only won 2 games all year.

The continuing development of STC's young cricketers has also been of great note. Harry Douglas' form saw him play half of the year in the 2<sup>nd</sup> XI and be involved in their grand final win as 12<sup>th</sup> man. Dom Hando's batting improved as the year went on and will be looking to a big year next year. Xavier Wigg showed he has a huge future at the club too at times bowling brilliantly and at times batting with poise, consistency will come in time for someone of Xavier's attitude and application.

The year was always going to be a challenging one, after winning the flag in C grade last year but the team showed it was certainly good enough to not only play competitive cricket but to be successful in the future.

I would like to thank Peter Lynch for being my co-death in the slips cordon and unofficial vice-captain throughout the year.

I would like to thank Marty Lynch, Dan Burt, Andy Maslaris and Peter Lynch for being hilarious deaths throughout the year and contributing to some of the great deaths throughout the year.

I would like to thank the committee and the executive for their commitment to building this club to be the great club it is.

Adam Burt

#### **Third XI Season Statistics**

Player	From	Gms	Rns	Out	Avg	50	100	Hs	Wk	Runs	Avg	5WI	BB	C(F)	C(W)	St
Anthony J	09/10	2	71	2	35.5	1	0	71	1	17	17.0	0	1/17	1	-	-
Beswick J	13/14	6	39	4	9.8	0	0	12*	-	-	-	-	-	3	-	-
Bird J	12/13	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	46	23.0	0	2/46	1	-	-
Brandner P	13/14	1	15	1	15.0	0	0	15	1	33	33.0	0	1/33	0	-	-
Burt A	94/95	12	145	12	12.1	0	0	24	0	19	-	0	0/19	5	-	-
Burt D	92/93	8	164	7	23.4	1	0	56	9	237	26.3	0	4/19	3	-	-
Coyle B	03/04	1	12	1	12.0	0	0	12	1	21	21.0	0	1/21	0	-	-
Craine B	02/03	1	8	1	8.0	0	0	8	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Cropley N	07/08	3	142	2	71.0	0	1	126	6	94	15.7	0	3/21	0	-	-
D'Addazio F	07/08	3	54	3	18.0	0	0	22	3	73	24.3	0	1/6	1	-	-
David B	07/08	13	129	9	14.3	0	0	43	16	394	24.6	0	2/21	4	-	-
Douglas H	11/12	8	187	6	31.2	0	1	100*	10	199	19.9	0	2/29	6	-	-
Francis M	98/99	2	25	1	25.0	0	0	25	1	59	59.0	0	1/28	2	-	-
Giannakopoulos C	08/09	1	0	1	0.0	0	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Hando D	09/10	7	145	7	20.7	0	0	40	3	72	24.0	0	1/11	3	-	-
James W	13/14	1	0	1	0.0	0	0	0	0	13	-	0	0/13	0	-	-
Jeyakumar H	06/07	2	17	2	8.5	0	0	11	0	39	-	0	0/16	0	-	-
King A	08/09	1	11	1	11.0	0	0	11	3	36	12.0	0	3/36	0	-	-
Krohn J	74/75	5	38	4	9.5	0	0	16	-	-	-	-	-	0	2	0
Lynch M	94/95	9	191	6	31.8	1	0	63	4	125	31.2	0	2/20	3	-	-
Lynch P	89/90	12	409	12	34.1	3	0	82	1	16	16.0	0	1/16	3	-	-
McDonald R	09/10	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	3	45	15.0	0	3/45	2	-	-
Maslaris A	13/14	6	45	2	22.5	0	0	25	5	214	42.8	0	2/39	3	-	-
Morrison P	99/00	2	108	2	54.0	1	0	86	3	71	23.7	0	3/38	0	-	-
O'Connell J	02/03	8	110	7	15.7	0	0	31	0	12	-	0		0	9	0
Patel J	13/14	1	15	1	15.0	0	0	15	0	44	-	0	0/44	0	-	-
Ravindranath R	11/12	5	76	2	38	0	0	32	8	212	26.5	0	4/51	1	-	-
Rowe S	98/99	1	5	1	5.0	0	0	5	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
Sandilands T	98/99	5	84	5	17.8	0	0	47	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
Sargeant T	11/12	1	7	1	7.0	0	0	7	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Sierakowski L	09/10	2	66	2	33.0	1	0	62	1	43	43.0	0	1/22	2	-	-
Singh Razmeet	13/14	1	5	1	5.0	0	0	5	2	11	5.5	0	2/11	0	-	-
Thomas M	09/10	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	33	33.0	0	1/33	1	-	-
Tyshing M	13/14	3	11	2	5.5	0	0	9	5	101	20.2	0	4/37	1	-	-
Van der Meer M	13/14	2	12	2	6.0	0	0	11	0	23	-	0	0/0	0	-	-
Wigg X	10/11	10	145	9	16.1	1	0	59	7	144	20.6	0	3/44	4	1	0

#### Third XI Season Records

Wkt	Partners	Runs	Opposition
1	D Hando & P Lynch	121	North Balwyn Combined
2	P Lynch & N Cropley	158	Burwood Uniting Canterbury
3	P Morrison & H Douglas	93	Blackburn North United
4	D Burt & H Douglas	100	Blackburn North United
5	M Lynch & D Hando	52	Burwood Uniting Canterbury
6	A Burt & M Lynch	51	North Balwyn Combined
7	B David & X Wigg	99	Edinburgh
8	B David & M Lynch	33	North Balwyn Combined
9	M Lynch & J O'Connell	43	Manningham
10	M Lynch & M Francis	51	Boroondara

Team's highest score	5/292 (cc)	Blackburn North United
Team's lowest score	122	North Balwyn Combined
Highest score against	8/258 (cc)	Clifton Hill
Lowest score against	167	Burwood Uniting Canterbury
Highest individual score	N Cropley	126 vs Burwood Uniting Canterbury
Highest aggregate	P Lynch	409 @ 34.1
Best bowling performance	D Burt	4/19 vs Blackburn North United
Most wickets in season	B David	16 @ 24.6
Most catches in season (fielder)	H Douglas	6
Most catches in season (keeper)	J O'Connell	9
Most stumpings in season	-	-

### Fourth XI Report

The Fourth Xi experienced another mixed bag of results this year. Early season wins didn't create the momentum that would be required to propel the side to finals success. As per previous seasons the vast changes that occurred during many of the pre-Christmas matches provided inconsistent individual and team results. Although results didn't always go our way we once again showed that when on song, the Fourth XI is a formidable line-up.

Aside from the perennial personnel challenges the Fourth XI found themselves in a unique position pre-season. After finishing the 2012/2013 season in a credible fifth position, the ECA in its wisdom decided to promote the STC Fourth XI to C Grade, as many of the teams that finished higher in D Grade were unwilling or unable to cope with promotion. Although this created an immense challenge the lads showed character and determination all season, representing the club with pride.

At the end of a gruelling season the STC Fourth XI finished seventh on the competition table with twenty-four points next to its name. This equated to four wins from a possible thirteen matches, only one win and percentage from fifth position. The grade was certainly a tale of two sets of teams, the top four sides being far and away the dominant teams of the competition.

Unlike the previous season we had little involvement from our junior players. With the likes of Harry Douglas and Xavier Wigg now entrenched in the higher sides, we lacked the involvement of our younger brigade. Josh Mazzeo proved he will be a strike bowler of the future before injuring his hand prior to the mid-season break. As the Fourth XI prepare over winter for the 2014/2015 season a greater involvement from our Under 16 players will be crucial in preparing our club for future success.

Development of some of our newer senior players however was most pleasing. Ashan Asghar and Naveed Bandash made their debuts for STC this season. Both regularly opened the bowling in the Fourth Xi and proved to also be very handy in the field. The manner in which the club has nurtured these players will ensure that they are part of the club for the foreseeable future.

Regardless of overall team results there were a number of individual honours to celebrate this season. The eventual Basil Fin negan medallist, Peter Morrison, played the majority of his Cricket in the Fourth XI this season. "Morro" took to the crease with a batting average of 30, whilst taking 20 wickets (including two as an off-spinner) at an average of 15.2. His best figures returned 5/77 along with four catches for the season. Stirling Row was again solid at the top of the order, scoring another blistering century in our match against Wyclif.

The Fourth XI was very fortunate this season to honour two club greats. Stirling Rowe played his 200<sup>th</sup> game for STC and celebrated in style with a win in which he top scored. Congratulations Stirlo! In what can only be described as a super human effort, Jack Krohn noticed up his 500<sup>th</sup> appearance for the Saints in the final round of the year. Although we went down in a nail biter, Jack showed why he is a legend of the club, he top scored with a gritty 60 runs at the top of the order and kept wicket flawlessly.

It would be remiss of me not to thank those senior players this year that assisted me in the role of Captain. Peter Morrison admirably filled in on two occasions and the side was victorious on both of these occasions. Luckily Morro is modest and we didn't hear about it for the rest of the season...not. Stirling Rowe, Jack Krohn and Andrew Murray were all very generous with their support this year and I thank them for their contribution. Also the work of "Shwatta" cannot be underestimated both at a club and team level. It assistance on match-day when was particularly appreciated.

As this was my final year as captain of the Fourth XI I would like to take this opportunity to thank all members of the committee and each of the players that have graced the Fourth XI for their support over the past two years. It has been an honour to have been a club captain and I look forward to the challenges of season 2014/2015.

#### Fourth XI Season Statistics

Player	From	Gms	Rns	Out	Avg	50	100	Hs	Wk	Runs	Avg	5WI	BB	C(F)	C(W)	St
Asghar A	13/14	11	41	2	20.5	0	0	15	11	290	26.4	0	3/26	0	-	-
Bach S	00/01	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	-	-
Bandash N	13/14	10	58	8	7.3	0	0	15	10	260	26.0	0	3/34	5	-	-
Beswick J	13/14	3	17	3	5.7	0	0	9	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Brandner P	13/14	1	4	1	4.0	0	0	4	0	19	-	0	0/19	0	-	-
Briggs R	12/13	1	0	1	0.0	0	0	0	1	1	1.0	0	1/1	0	-	-
Burt D	92/93	3	80	2	40	0	0	44	4	41	10.2	0	2/3	0	-	-
Corbett R	90/91	1	7	1	7.0	0	0	7	2	38	19.0	0	2/38	1	-	-
Cropley N	07/08	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	5	2.5	0	2/5	1	-	-
Curry A	91/92	1	3	1	3.0	0	0	3	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Docherty B	78/79	1	0	1	0.0	0	0	0	2	29	14.5	0	2/29	0	-	-
Doyle D	07/08	3	25	3	8.3	0	0	20	5	191	38.2	0	2/20	0	-	-
Ellen T	12/13	1	15	1	15.0	0	0	15	3	29	9.7	0	3/29	1	-	-
Francis M	98/99	4	21	3	7.0	0	0	14	4	114	28.2	0	3/44	2	-	-
Giannakopoulos C	08/09	2	69	2	34.5	1	0	63	0	21	-	0	0/21	0	-	-
Hando D	09/10	1	0	1	0.0	0	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Harrison S	13/14	1	15	1	15.0	0	0	15	3	12	4.0	0	3/12	1	-	-
Henderson J	03/04	10	121	8	15.1	0	0	36	4	178	44.5	0	2/69	2	8	0
Hoy S	86/87	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
Huff P	12/13	8	54	8	7.7	0	0	17	3	103	34.3	0	2/47	3	-	-
James W	13/14	1	0	1	0.0	0	0	0	1	52	52.0	0	1/52	0	-	-
Jamieson M	13/14	1	22	1	22.0	0	0	22	1	48	48.0	0	1/48	0	-	-
Jeyakumar H	06/07	4	55	1	55.0	0	0	38	0	27	-	0	0/27	1	-	-
King A	08/09	1	29	1	29.0	0	0	29	0	26	-	0	0/26	0	-	-
Krohn J	74/75	7	200	7	28.6	1	0	58	0	22	-	0	0/22	0	8	3
Maslaris A	13/14	5	64	4	16.0	0	0	28	9	224	24.9	0	3/27	2	-	-
Mazzeo J	13/14	2	0	1	0.0	0	0	0	2	44	22.0	0	2/38	1	-	-
Molloy M	85/86	1	5	1	5.0	0	0	5	0	0	-	0	0/0	0	-	-
Morrison P	99/00	9	240	8	30.0	2	0	70	20	304	15.2	1	5/77	4	-	-
Murray A	78/79	9	168	8	21.0	1	0	90	-	-	-	-	-	6	-	-
Nixon D	99/00	1	0	1	0.0	0	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Panetta D	12/13	1	9	1	9.0	0	0	9	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Parker J	12/13	2	34	1	34.0	0	0	22	1	26	26.0	0	1/26	0	-	-
Rowe S	98/99	10	219	9	24.3	0	1	102	0	95	-	0	0/3	4	-	-
Sargeant T	11/12	2	47	2	23.5	0	0	39	0	43	-	0	0/13	1	-	-
Sharpe D	03/04	1	2	1	2.0	0	0	2	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Sharpe T	05/06	1	0	0	-	0	0	0*	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	0
Singh Razmeet	13/14	2	21	1	21.0	0	0	21	1	57	57.0	0	1/18	0	-	-
Terrill J	06/07	10	107	8	13.4	1	0	53	2	122	61.0	0	2/54	1	-	-
Van der Meer M	13/14	3	41	2	20.5	0	0	35	0	43	-	0	0/12	1	-	-
Vardy D	11/12	5	48	5	9.6	0	0	42	2	15	7.5	0	2/15	0	-	-
Wigg X	10/11	1	12	1	12.0	0	0	12	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Zennaro P	88/89	2	16	2	8.0	0	0	16	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-

#### Fourth XI Season Records

Wkt	Partners	Runs	Opposition
1	S Rowe & J Krohn	78	Deepdene Uniting
2	S Rowe & P Morrison	119	Wyclif
3	P Morrison & D Burt	51	Deepdene Uniting
4	J Krohn & A Murray	108	Burwood Uniting Canterbury
5	D Burt & A Maslaris	39	Deepdene Uniting
6	J Henderson & J Terrill	35	Clifton Hill
7	J Henderson & M Van Der Meer	56	Burwood Uniting Canterbury
8	J Krohn & J Henderson	72	East Doncaster
9	A Maslaris & J Terill	48	Boroondara
10	N Bandash & J Parker	21	Deepdene Uniting

Team's highest score	237	Burwood Uniting Canterbury
Team's lowest score	97	Clifton Hill
Highest score against	428	Clifton Hill
Lowest score against	64	East Doncaster
Highest individual score	S Rowe	102 vs Wyclif
Highest aggregate	P Morrison	240 @ 30.0
Best bowling performance	P Morrison	5/77 vs Clifton Hill
Most wickets in season	P Morrison	20 @ 15.2
Most catches in season (fielder)	A Murray	6
Most catches in season (keeper)	J Krohn, J Henderson	8
Most stumpings in season	J Krohn	3

## Fifth XI Season Statistics

Player	From	Gms	Rns	Out	Avg	50	100	Hs	Wk	Runs	Avg	5WI	BB	C(F)	C(W)	St
Adams Chris	13/14	2	9	2	4.5	0	0	6	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	1
Banks-Smith B	98/99	2	62	2	31.0	1	0	54	1	20	20.0	0	1/20	0	-	-
Barnett S	11/12	1	7	1	7.0	0	0	7	1	8	8.0	0	1/8	0	-	-
Beswick J	13/14	2	1	2	0.5	0	0	1	4	56	14.0	0	2/25	0	-	-
Brandner P	13/14	2	74	1	74.0	1	0	50*	3	33	11.0	0	2/7	0	-	-
Briggs J	12/13	9	11	1	11.0	0	0	4	5	193	38.6	0	2/23	1	-	-
Briggs R	12/13	14	90	6	15.0	0	0	23*	11	248	22.5	0	2/12	5	-	-
Briggs T	12/13	3	1	1	1.0	0	0	1	1	31	31.0	0	1/13	2	-	-
Burt A	94/95	1	12	1	12.0	0	0	12	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Cefai J	13/14	15	87	14	6.2	0	0	17	-	-	-	-	-	2	-	-
Cropley N	07/08	2	31	2	15.5	0	0	17	2	27	13.5	0	1/3	0	-	-
Ct Sanjay	13/14	1	83	1	83.0	0	0	83	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Curry A	91/92	5	70	4	17.5	0	0	47	-	-	-	-	-	0	2	0
Docherty B	78/79	2	88	1	88.0	1	0	51*	1	45	45.0	0	1/18	1	-	-
Doolan M	13/14	1	0	0	-	0	0	0*	0	31	-	0	0/31	0	-	-
Douglas G	12/13	15	129	11	11.7	1	0	51*	9	194	21.6	0	2/14	2	-	-
Giannakopoulos C	08/09	10	124	9	13.8	1	0	52	11	275	25.0	0	3/16	2	-	-
Hamilton A	06/07	1	48	0	-	0	0	48*	0	19	-	0	0/19	0	-	-
Harrison S	13/14	5	172	5	34.4	1	0	60	11	119	10.8	0	4/16	2	-	-
Huff P	12/13	3	32	1	32.0	0	0	28*	0	41	-	0	0/10	1	-	-
James W	13/14	6	39	3	13.0	0	0	29	7	97	13.9	0	3/23	3	-	-
Jamieson M	13/14	9	178	8	22.3	0	1	119	7	277	39.6	0	3/22	2	-	-
Javernik L	09/10	1	46	1	46.0	0	0	46	-	-	-	-	-	-	0	0
Jowett S	05/06	2	33	2	16.5	0	0	31	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
King A	08/09	5	188	4	47.0	2	0	51	2	112	56.0	0	1/15	2	-	-
King O	13/14	1	2	0	-	0	0	2*	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
McKenzie J	13/14	3	16	2	8.0	0	0	12	1	20	20.0	0	1/20	3	-	-
McLatchie G	13/14	11	106	9	11.8	0	0	28*	1	33	33.0	0	1/4	4	-	-
McRae A	13/14	1	19	0	-	0	0	19*	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Mazzeo J	13/14	1	8	0	-	0	0	8*	0	24	-	0	0/24	2	-	-
Murray A	78/79	1	15	1	15.0	0	0	15	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Nunan C	12/13	4	30	2	15.0	0	0	14*	4	123	30.7	0	3/50	3	-	-
Nunan P	12/13	1	3	1	3.0	0	0	3	0	17	-	0	0/17	0	-	-
Parker J	12/13	4	65	4	16.3	1	0	53	5	130	26.0	0	4/26	0	-	-
Ravindranath R	11/12	2	9	1	9.0	0	0	9	2	25	12.5	0	1/1	1	-	-
Sargeant T	11/12	1	5	1	5.0	0	0	5	0	10	-	0	0/10	0	-	-
Sheehan P	13/14	1	2	1	2.0	0	0	2	1	3	3.0	0	1/3	1	-	-
Singh Razmeet	13/14	5	4	4	1.0	0	0	4	2	120	60.0	0	1/7	0	-	-
Terrill J	06/07	1	16	1	16.0	0	0	16	0	25	-	0	0/25	1	-	-
Thomas M	09/10	1	10	1	10.0	0	0	10	1	50	50.0	0	1/50	0	-	-
Van der Meer M	13/14	1	34	1	34.0	0	0	34	2	2	1.0	0	2/2	1	-	-
Wigg C	11/12	12	252	9	28.0	2	0	75*	-	-	-	-	-	1	9	1
Wigg X	10/11	1	21	1	21.0	0	0	21	-	-	-	-	-	-	0	0
Wilson G	13/14	11	122	10	12.2	0	0	39	9	255	28.3	0	3/34	0	-	-
Wood T	08/09	1	1	1	1.0	0	0	1	2	28	14.0	0	2/28	0	-	-
Worthy R	03/04	1	13	1	13.0	0	0	13	1	24	24.0	0	1/24	2	-	-

#### Fifth XI Season Records

Wkt	Partners	Runs	Opposition
1	S Harrison & S Ct	81	North Balwyn Combined
2	S Ct & P Brandner	75	North Balwyn Combined
3	M Jamieson & J Parker	181	Manningham
4	C Wigg & A King	90	Richmond Union
5	G McLatchie & R Briggs	31*	North Balwyn
6	G Douglas & G McLatchie	47	Knox Churches
7	G Douglas & R Briggs	53*	Knox Churches
8	B Docherty & S Harrison	66	Ashburton Willows
9	G Wilson & R Briggs	36	Ashburton Willows
10	P Brandner & M Van der Meer	57	North Balwyn

Team's highest score	5/252 (cc)	Manningham
Team's lowest score	66	Trinity Willison
Highest score against	1/293 (cc)	North Balwyn Combined
Lowest score against	86	North Balwyn
Highest individual score	M Jamieson	119 vs Manningham
Highest aggregate	C Wigg	252 @ 28.0
Best bowling performance	S Harrison	4/16 vs Knox Churches
Most wickets in season	R Briggs	11 @ 22.5
	C Giannakopoulos	11 @ 25.0
	S Harrison	11 @ 10.8
Most catches in season (fielder)	R Briggs	5
Most catches in season (keeper)	C Wigg	9
Most stumpings in season	C Wigg, C Adams	1

### **T20 Season Statistics**

Name	Gms	R	SR	Av	HS	30s	50s	w	ER	Av	3WIs	5WIs	BB	CF	cw	St	ARO	URO
Bach Tom	4	108	130.1	36.0	57	2	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	-	-	1	1
Banks-Smith	5	20	76.9	6.7	15	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	-	-	2	1
Brandner P	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	8.7	17.5	0	0	2/35	1	-	-	0	0
Casha T	4	30	100.0	10.0	19	0	0	0	13.0	-	0	0	0/13	1	-	-	1	0
Coyle B	6	9	112.5	4.5	5	0	0	5	6.6	27.6	0	0	2/19	5	-	-	1	0
Cropley N	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	0	9.0	-	0	0	0/9	0	-	-	0	0
Ct S	5	54	90.0	13.5	19	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	0	1	0	2	0
D'Addazio A	6	1	100.0	-	1*	0	0	7	6.3	18.1	0	0	2/31	2	-	-	0	0
D'Astoli L	6	29	116.0	14.5	16	0	0	8	5.5	15.1	0	0	2/12	5	-	-	2	0
Fairbrother S	6	146	107.4	24.3	43	2	0	5	6.7	32.4	0	0	2/18	1	-	-	2	0
Flint R	1	9	90.0	-	9*	0	0	1	6.0	18.0	0	0	1/18	0	-	-	0	0
Javernik L	2	17	56.7	8.5	14	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	1	1	0
Krohn A	4	10	142.9	-	10*	0	0	7	5.5	11.1	1	0	3/28	1	-	-	0	0
O'Connell D	6	133	146.6	22.2	77	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	-	-	0	1
O'Connell S	6	219	149.0	109.5	98*	2	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	1	0	2	0
Thomas M	3	12	75.0	12.0	12	0	0	4	6.0	9.0	1	0	4/21*	1	-	-	0	0

\*including hat-trick

## All Player Season Aggregate Statistics

Player	From	Gms	Rns	Out	Avg	50	100	Hs	Wk	Runs	Avg	5WI	BB	C(F)	C(W)	St
Adams Chris	13/14	2	9	2	4.5	0	0	6	-	-	-	-	-	2	-	-
Anthony J	09/10	2	71	2	35.5	1	0	71	1	17	17.0	0	1/17	1	-	-
Asghar A	13/14	11	41	2	20.5	0	0	15	11	290	26.4	0	3/26	0	-	-
Bach S	00/01	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	-	-
Bach Tom	98/99	14	528	11	48.0	3	2	110	1	23	23.0	0	1/23	6	-	-
Bandash N	13/14	10	58	8	7.3	0	0	15	10	260	26.0	0	3/34	5	-	-
Bangash K R	11/12	3	2	1	2.0	0	0	2*	5	87	17.4	0	3/12	2	-	-
Banks-Smith B	98/99	14	211	10	21.1	2	0	54	1	20	20.0	0	1/20	5	-	-
Barnett S	11/12	1	7	1	7.0	0	0	7	1	8	8.0	0	1/8	0	-	-
Beswick J	13/14	11	57	9	6.3	0	0	128	4	56	14.0	0	2/25	3	-	-
Bird J	12/13	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	46	23.0	0	2/46	1	-	-
Brandner P	13/14	14	222	10	22.2	2	0	55	15	385	25.7	0	3/31	1	-	-
Briggs J	12/13	8	11	1	11.0	0	0	4	5	193	38.6	0	2/23	1	-	-
Briggs R	12/13	14	90	7	12.9	0	0	23*	12	249	20.7	0	2/12	5	-	-
Briggs T	12/13	3	1	1	1.0	0	0	1	1	31	31.0	0	1/13	2	-	-
Burt A	<i>.</i> 94/95	13	157	13	12.1	0	0	24	0	19	-	0	0/19	5	-	-
Burt D	92/93	12	244	10	24.4	1	0	56	13	318	24.5	0	4/19	3	-	-
Casha T	03/04	14	202	13	15.5	1	0	64	3	159	53.0	0	3/13	3	-	-
Cefai J	13/14	15	87	14	6.2	0	0	17	-	-	-	-	-	2	-	-
Corbett R	90/91	1	7	1	7.0	0	0	7	2	38	19.0	0	2/38	1	-	-
Coyle B	03/04	12	228	11	20.7	2	0	69	22	329	15.0	0	3/21	3	-	-
Craine B	02/03	13	229	12	19.1	1	0	67	-	-	-	-	-	4	-	-
Cropley N	07/08	11	178	9	19.8	0	1	126	14	285	20.3	0	3/21	1	-	-
Ct Sanjay	13/14	10	436	9	48.4	4	0	83	-	-	-	-	-	2	3	1
Curry A	91/92	6	73	5	14.6	0	0	47	-	-	-	-	-	2	-	-
D'Addazio A	04/05	13	11	3	3.7	0	0	6	21	475	22.6	1	6/47	9	-	-
D'Addazio F	07/08	13	181	12	15.1	0	0	26*	3	126	42.0	0	1/6	5	-	-
D'Astoli L	96/97	14	172	6	28.7	0	0	44	29	533	18.4	0	4/20	4	-	-
David B	07/08	13	129	9	14.3	0	0	43	16	394	24.6	0	2/21	4	-	-
Docherty B	78/79	3	88	2	44.0	1	0	518	3	74	24.7	0	2/29	1	-	-
Doolan M	13/14	1	0	0	-	0	0	0*	0	31	-	0	0/31	0	-	-
Doran M	09/10	12	60	7	8.6	0	0	13	28	467	16.7	2	7/21	5	-	-
Douglas G	12/13	15	129	11	11.7	1	0	51*	9	194	21.6	0	2/14	2	-	-
Douglas H	11/12	13	238	10	23.8	0	1	100*	14	305	21.8	0	3/28	6	-	-
Doyle D	07/08	3	25	3	8.3	0	0	20	5	191	38.2	0	2/20	0	-	-
Ellen T	12/13	1	15	1	15.0	0	0	15	3	29	9.7	0	3/29	1	-	-
Fairbrother S	09/10	15	337	12	28.1	2	0	67	22	442	20.1	0	3/22	7	0	0
Flint R	06/07	14	45	7	6.4	0	0	18	25	389	15.6	0	4/33	4	-	-
Francis M	98/99	6	46	4	11.5	0	0	25	5	173	34.6	0	3/44	4	-	-
Giannakopoulos C	08/09	13	193	12	16.1	2	0	63	11	296	26.9	0	3/16	2	-	-
Hamilton A	06/07	2	48	1	48.0	0	0	48*	1	48	48.0	0	1/29	0	-	-
Hando D	09/10	8	145	8	18.1	0	0	40	3	72	24.0	0	1/11	3	-	-
Harrison S	13/14	8	256	8	32.0	2	0	60	16	169	10.5	0	4/16	4	-	-
Henderson J	03/04	10	121	8	15.1	0	0	36	4	178	44.5	0	2/69	5	5	0
Hoy S	86/87	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
Huff P	12/13	11	86	9	9.6	0	0	28*	3	144	48.0	0	2/47	4	-	-
James W	13/14	8	39	5	7.8	0	0	29	8	162	20.2	0	3/23	3	-	-
Jamieson M	13/14	10	200	9	22.2	0	1	119	8	325	40.6	0	3/22	2	-	-
Javernik L	09/10	13	289	13	22.2	1	0	65	-	-	-	-	-	0	22	3

STC South Camberwell Cricket Club Annual Report 2013-14

Jayasinghe G	11/12	15	373	15	24.9	3	0	86	0	9	-	0	0/9	6	-	<u> </u>
Jeyakumar H	06/07	6	72	3	24.0	0	0	38	0	66	_	0	0/16	1	-	_
Jowett S	05/06	2	33	2	16.5	0	0	31	-	-	-	-		1	-	-
King A	08/09	8	238	7	34.0	2	0	51	5	174	34.8	0	3/36	3	-	-
King O	13/14	1	2	0	-	0	0	2*	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Krohn A	06/07	12	142	8	17.8	1	0	51	26	438	16.8	1	7/25	6	-	-
Krohn J	74/75	12	238	11	21.6	1	0	58	0	22	10.0	0	0/22	0	10	3
Lynch M	94/95	9	191	6	31.8	1	0	63	4	125	31.2	0	2/20	3	-	-
Lynch P	89/90	12	409	12	34.1	3	0	82	1	125	16.0	0	1/16	3	-	-
McDonald R	09/10	4	26	1	26.0	0	0	18*	8	176	22.0	0	3/45	2	-	_
McKenzie J	13/14	3	16	2	8.0	0	0	12	1	20	20.0	0	1/20	3	-	-
McLatchie G	13/14	11	106	9	11.8	0	0	28*	1	33	33.0	0	1/20	4	-	-
McRae A	13/14	1	100	0	-	0	0	19*	-	-	-	-	1/4	4	-	-
Maslaris A	13/14	11	109	6	- 18.2	0	0	28	- 14	- 438	- 31.3	0	- 3/27	5	-	-
Mazzeo J	13/14	3	8	-	8.0	0	0	20 8*	2	438 68	34.0	0	2/38	3	-	-
Molloy M	-	3 1	ہ 5	1	8.0 5.0	0	0	5	0	08	34.0	0	0/0	0	-	-
Morrison P	85/86 99/00		348		34.8	-	0	5 86	23	375	16.2	-		4	-	-
	99/00 78/79	11	348 183	10 9		3	0	86 90	-	3/5	16.3 -	1	5/77 -	4	-	-
Murray A Nixon D	99/00	10		-	20.3 0.0		0	90	-	-	-	-	-	0		-
		1	0	1		0	-	0 14*		-	-			-	-	
Nunan C Nunan P	12/13	4	30 3	2	15.0 3.0	0	0	14* 3	4	123 17	30.7	0	3/50 0/17	3 0	-	-
	12/13					-	-		-			-		-		-
O'Connell D	96/97	13	391	13	30.1	2	1	116	0	8	-	0	0/8	7	-	-
O'Connell J	02/03	11	133	8	16.6	0	0	31	0	12	-	0	0/12	0	11	2
O'Connell M	99/00	14	300	13	23.1	1	0	94	0	5	-	0	0/5	0	15	4
O'Connell S	93/94	15	413	12	34.4	3	0	91	1	26	26.0	0	1/26	2	7	0
Panetta D	12/13	1	9	1	9.0	0	0	9	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Parker J	12/13	6	99	5	19.8	1	0	53	6	156	26.0	0	4/26	0	-	-
Patel J	13/14	7	39	6	6.5	0	0	20	4	180	45.0	0	3/21	1	-	-
Ravindranath R	11/12	8	85	4	21.3	0	0	32	10	237	23.7	0	4/51	1	-	-
Rowe S	98/99	12	231	11	21.0	0	1	102	0	95	-	0	0/3	5	-	-
Sandilands T	98/99	11	201	10	20.1	0	0	47	-	-	-	-	-	5	-	-
Sargeant T	11/12	4	59	4	14.7	0	0	39	0	53	-	0	0/10	1	-	-
Sebell T	13/14	1	0	1	0.0	0	0	0	1	16	16.0	0	1/16	1	-	-
Sharpe D	03/04	1	2	1	2.0	0	0	2	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Sharpe T	05/06	1	0	0	-	0	0	0*	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	0
Sheehan P	13/14	1	2	1	2.0	0	0	2	1	3	3.0	0	1/3	1	-	-
Sierakowski L	09/10	2	66	2	33.0	1	0	62	1	43	43.0	0	1/22	2	-	-
Singh Razmeet	13/14	8	30	6	5.0	0	0	21	5	188	37.6	0	2/11	0	-	-
Spithill D	97/98	1	2	1	2.0	0	0	2	2	72	36.0	0	2/72	0	-	-
Terril J	06/07	11	123	9	13.7	1	0	53	2	147	73.5	0	2/54	2	-	-
Thomas M	09/10	6	63	3	21.0	0	0	42	6	165	32.5	0	3/34	3	-	-
Tyshing M	13/14	11	47	7	6.7	0	0	11	11	266	24.2	0	4/37	2	-	-
Van der Meer M	13/14	6	89	5	17.8	0	0	34	2	68	34.0	0	2/2	2	-	-
Vardy D	11/12	5	48	5	9.6	0	0	42	2	15	7.5	0	2/15	0	-	-
Wigg C	12/13	12	252	9	28.0	2	0	75*	-	-	-	-	-	1	9	1
Wigg X	10/11	12	178	11	16.2	1	0	59	7	144	20.6	0	3/44	4	1	0
Wilson G	13/14	11	122	10	12.2	0	0	39	9	255	28.3	0	3/34	0	-	-
Williams M	03/04	13	381	9	42.3	4	0	83	0	40	-	0	0/40	7	-	-
Wood T	08/09	11	20	3	6.7	0	0	6*	6	181	30.2	0	2/28	3	-	-
Worthy R	03/04	15	41	4	10.3	0	0	15	27	401	14.9	1	5/44	11	-	-
Zennaro P	88/89	2	16	2	8.0	0	0	16	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-

## Top Ten Season Performers

Most r	uns score	ed		Most Wickets Taken						
Player	Gms	Runs	Ave	Player	Gms	Wkts	Ave			
Tom Bach	14	528	48.0	L D'Astoli	14	29	18.4			
S Ct	10	436	48.4	M Doran	12	28	16.7			
O'Connell S	15	413	34.4	R Worthy	15	27	14.9			
P Lynch	12	409	34.1	A Krohn	12	26	16.8			
D O'Connell	13	391	30.1	R Flint	14	25	15.6			
M Williams	13	381	42.3	P Morrison	11	23	16.3			
G Jayasinghe	15	373	24.9	B Coyle	12	22	15.0			
P Morrison	11	348	34.8	S Fairbrother	15	22	20.1			
S Fairbrother	15	337	28.1	A D'Addazio	13	21	22.6			
O'Connell M	14	300	23.1	B David	13	16	24.6			
				S Harrison	8	16	10.5			

Most catches (non-keep	ers)	Wicket-keepers			
Player	Cts	Player	Cts	Stpgs	Dis
R Worthy	11	Luke Javernik	22	3	25
A D'Addazio	9	M O'Connell	15	4	19
S Fairbrother	7	Jack Krohn	10	3	13
D O'Connell	7	Joseph O'Connell	11	2	13
M Williams	7	Chris Wigg	9	1	10
Tom Bach	6	James Henderson	8	0	8
G Jayasinghe	6	Steve O'Connell	7	0	7
H Douglas	6	S Ct	3	1	4
A Krohn	6	C Adams	2	1	3
A Murray	6	Tim Sharpe	2	0	2
		A Curry	2	0	2

## **Club Records**

#### First XI Team Records

	I Team Records		r					
Wkt	Partners		Runs		Opposition		ason	
1	R MacDowall & R Moore		170		Mulgrave		97/98	
2	K Burt & P Liddy		219		AYC		70/71	
3	G Wignell & P Sandilands		280		Glen Iris		75/76	
4	B Finnigan & M Robertsor	1	213		Canterbury		76/77	
5	J Martin & W Pendry		194		Doncaster		73/74	
6	W Pendry & J Sullivan		224		Glen Iris	19	74/75	
7	G Wignell & B Finnigan		135		Ashwood		80/81	
8	M Duggan & E Fitzwilliam		113		South Camberw		87/88	
	B Docherty & A Michaelid	es	113		Box Hill South		90/91	
9	D Harrison & G Burt		120		Wattle Park		71/72	
10	A Nicholson & D Spithill		82		B'wood Utg C'b	ury 200	02/03	
Team's	highest score	5/503		Kooyong		1998/99		
Team's	lowest score	34		Park Orch	ards	1969/70		
Highest	t score against	8/395		AYC		1980/81		
Lowest	score against	33		Wattle Pa	rk	1967/68		
Highest	t individual score	228		Mark Rob	ertson	1976/77		
Highest	t aggregate	723		Chris Hoa	re	1985/86		
Best bo	wling performance	10/52		John Aspi	nall	1973/74		
Most w	vickets in a season	68		Michael L	earmonth	1989/90		
Most ca	atches in a season	37		Kevin Bur	t	1968/69		
Most st	tumpings in a season	18		Kevin Bur	t	1972/73		
Secon	d XI Team Records							
Wkt	Partners		Runs		Opposition		Season	
1	S McCulloch & A Nicholso	n	265		North Balwyn		1999/00	
2	B Finnigan & R Lagreca		209		Mulgrave		1984/85	
3	Julian di Stefano & S Hoy		218		Preshil		2007/08	
4	P Docherty & K Lynch		179		Ashwood		1981/82	
5	P Sandilands & M Griffiths	S	131		Deepdene		1985/86	
	D Balthazaar & J Leahy		131		West Hawthorn		1973/74	
6	Tom Bach & M Molloy		190		B'wood Utg Can	iterbury	2003/04	
7	F D'Addazio & B Craine		141		Preshil		2008/09	
8	M Crossin & P Wignell		126		Box Hill South		1979/80	
9	K Lynch & A Deith		134		Burwood		1984/85	
10	P Docherty & D Stoney		146*		R'dale-B'dara		1997/98	
Team's	highest score	7/463		East Donc	aster	1979/80		
	lowest score	37		Box Hill So	outh	1987/88		
Highest	t score against	588		St Kevins		1975/76		
Lowest	score against	14		North Bal	wyn	1972/73		
Highest	lighest individual score 2			Basil Finni	gan	1979/80		
Highest	lighest aggregate 50			Richard Co	orbett	1999/00		
	Best bowling performance 9/			Paul Aspir	nall	1972/73		
Most w	vickets in a season	51		Stephen H	loy	2001/02		
	atches in a season	32		Julian di S	tefano	2001/02		
Most s	tumpings in a season	6		John Kroh		1986/87		
	6			Patrick Spithill		1980/81		
			6		Doug Baguley			
				1		1972/73		

STC South Camberwell Cricket Club Annual Report 2013-14

#### Third XI Team Records

Wkt	Partners	Runs	Opposition	Season
1	B Finnigan & R McGregor	178	Adult Deaf	1978/79
2	M Sheehan & N Hodgson	259	Mazenod OC	2002/03
3	J Krohn & L Fisicaro	241	S A Waverley	2001/02
4	N Hodgson & P Lynch	244*	Mazenod OC	2001/02
5	G Walker & A Murray	201	Bulleen	1984/85
6	A Purcell & D Kerr	138	Glen Iris	2007/08
7	A Tracey & G Chard	134	West Hawthorn	1998/99
8	S Joyce & D Burt	147	Nth Balwyn	1996/97
8	H Douglas & L Sierakowski	147	East Doncaster	2012/13
9	A Classon & M Funnell	98	S A Waverley	2002/03
10	K Lynch & J Murray	103	Glen Iris	1985/86

Team's highest score	9/479	Kooyong	1992/93
Team's lowest score	47	Bulleen	1976/77
Highest score against	4/431	Mulgrave	1977/78
Lowest score against	14	Burnley	1977/78
Highest individual score	189	Tim Allen	1986/87
Highest aggregate	770	Basil Finnigan	1978/79
Best bowling performance	8/25	Kevin Lynch	1981/82
Most wickets in a season	69	Basil Finnigan	1978/79
Most catches in a season	21	Doug Baguley	1974/75
	21	Tim Allen	1993/94
Most stumpings in a season	5	Mick Drew	1983/84

#### Fourth XI Team Records

Wkt	Partners	Runs	Opposition	Season
1	B Craine & A Dhandapani	224*	Deepdene Uniting	2010/11
2	J Krohn & A Hamilton	179	St Barnabas	2007/08
3	M Pivetta & P Docherty	265	Burwood	1999/00
4	R Singh & P Zennaro	153	Northern Maccabi	1995/96
5	D O'Connell & K Burt	216	Canterbury	1998/99
6	J Krohn & Andrew Smith	120	North Balwyn	1984/85
7	P Zennaro & M Francis	137*	Ashburton Willows	2007/08
8	G Walker & D Zennaro	107	Donvale	1984/85
9	K Lynch & B Banks-Smith	86	Burwood Uniting	1999/00
10	T Sandilands & Tom Bach	110	Mulgrave	1998/99

Team's highest score	433	Marcellin OC	2005/06
	6/433 dec	Ashburton Willows	2007/08
Team's lowest score	29	Burnley CYMS	1985/86
Highest score against	6/476	Heathmont	1991/92
Lowest score against	32	Nth East Jewish	1983/84
Highest individual score	203	John Krohn	1984/85
Highest aggregate	723	John Krohn	1984/85
Best bowling performance	9/48	Chris Wood	1991/92
Most wickets in a season	41	Chris Wood	1991/92
Most catches in a season	16	John Krohn	1984/85
		James Henderson	2012/13
Most stumpings in a season	9	John Krohn	1984/85

#### Fifth XI (One-Day) Team Records

Wkt	Partners	Runs	Opposition	Season
1	N Fennessy & N Hodgson	228*	Melbourne Deaf	2006/07
2	N Hodgson & S Ross	184	Melbourne Deaf	2006/07
3	M Jamieson & J Parker	181	Manningham	2013/14
4	P Fisicaro & R McDowall	233*	Glen Iris	2007/08
5	R McDowall & J O'Connell	173	St Kevins OC	2008/09
6	B Pandya & C Dunne	106	Burwood	2008/09
7	D Spithill & C Fraser	96*	Manningham	2009/10
8	P Mercoulia & M Pivetta	144*	St Barnabas	2002/03
9	S Ross & B David	67	Abbotsford Anglers	2010/11
10	T Beaton & M Francis	82*	East Malvern RSL	2008/09

Team's highest score	5/333	Abbotsford Anglers	2005/06
Team's lowest score	37	Heathmont	1999/00
Highest score against	373	Abbotsford Anglers	2005/06
Lowest score against	49	St Stephens Greythorn	2010/11
Highest individual score	156*	P Fisicaro vs Glen Iris	2007/08
Highest aggregate	855	N Hodgson	2006/07
Best bowling performance	6/14	E Behan vs Ashburton	2005/06
Most wickets in a season	27	N Hodgson	2006/07
Most catches in a season	16	B Mannix	2003/04
Most stumpings in a season	3	P Mercoulia	2002/03
		B Mitchell	2005/06

### Sixth XI (One-Day) Team Records

Wkt	Partners	Runs	Opposition	Season
1	S Camilleri & P Mercoulia	332*	Ashburton	2004/05
2	R Zambelli & E Fitzwilliam	242*	North Balwyn	2006/07
3	N Hodgson & A Teelow	174	East Malvern RSL	2005/06
4	N Hodgson & S Ross	150*	St Kevins OC	2005/06
5	S Bailey & A Dawkins	155	Abbotsford Anglers	2002/03
6	G Stewart & T Cameron	93	Manningham	2008/09
7	S Hoy & M Sexton	92*	Clifton Hill	2009/10
8	R Smith & A Webb	71*	Clifton Hill	2010/11
9	R Kimber & D Hubbard	67	Burwood	2005/06
10	N Maskiell & T Michaelides	43	Abbotsford Anglers	2003/04
10	M McGrath & T Bach	43*	Abbotsford Anglers	2004/05

Team's highest score	7/382	South Camberwell	2006/07
Team's lowest score	81	Manningham	2008/09
Highest score against	333	South Camberwell	2006/07
Lowest score against	33	Donvale	2006/07
Highest individual score	206*	S Camilleri v Ashburton	2004/05
Highest aggregate	738	J Murray	2009/10
Best bowling performance	6/15	S Hoy v Hartwell	2009/10
Most wickets in a season	38	S Bailey	2002/03
Most catches in a season	15	E Fitzwilliam	2006/07
Most stumpings in a season	4	E Fitzwilliam	2006/07
		G Smith	2010/11

### **Career Top Ten Performers**

Most runs scored		Most wickets taken		Most games pla	ayed
Player	Runs	Player Wkts		Player	Games
John Krohn	11,442	Luke D'Astoli	431	John Krohn	500
Bernard Docherty	9,007	Basil Finnigan	424	Kevin Burt	360
Kevin Burt	8,811	Greg Wignell	414	Bernard Docherty	342
Rohan McDowall	7,293	Leigh Jondahl	376	Eugene Fitzwilliam	316
Steve O'Connell	6,886	Michael Mitchell	326	Andrew Murray	314
Andrew Murray	6,367	Kevin Lynch	313	Kevin Lynch	310
Kevin Lynch	6,042	Richard Corbett	296	Peter Lynch	299
Peter Lynch	5,970	Eugene Fitzwilliam	284	Patrick Docherty	275
Patrick Docherty	5,957	Bernard Docherty	283	Justin Murray	265
Alan Yarwood	5,892	Mark Molloy	279	Mark Molloy	255

Most catches (non-k	Top Wicket-keepers				
Player	Catches	Player	Catches	Stpgs	Dismissals
Eugene Fitzwilliam	211	Kevin Burt	387	210	597
Bernard Docherty	177	John Krohn	323	73	396
Andrew Murray	124	Steve O'Connell	274	39	313
Peter Lynch	119	Julian di Stefano	275	19	292
Michael Wignell	113	Tim Allen	171	24	195
Justin Murray	106	Gary Chard	144	29	173
Stuart McCulloch	103	Michael Drew	100	21	121
Patrick Docherty	102	Doug Baguley	80	19	99
Peter Sandilands	101	Ben Banks-Smith	80	8	88
Kevin Lynch	96	Tim Sharpe	70	3	73

Most scores of 50 or more		Most centuries		Highest scores	Highest scores	
Bernard Docherty	57	Rohan McDowall	17	Basil Finnigan	250*	
Rohan McDowall	56	John Krohn	13	Mark Robertson	228	
Kevin Burt	55	Alan Yarwood	11	Greg Wignell	223	
John Krohn	55	Greg Wignell	9	Ross Moore	223	
Steve O'Connell	54	Basil Finnigan	9	Steve Camilleri	206*	
Julian di Stefano	35	Bernard Docherty	9	John Krohn	203	
Alan Yarwood	33	Steve O'Connell	9	Tom Bach	190	
Greg Wignell	33	Stephen Ross	8	Tim Allen	189	
Andrew Murray	32	Chris Hoare	7	David Field	188*	
Stephen Ross	30	Michael Cain	6	Andrew Classon	183	
		Neil Hodgson	6			
		Julian di Stefano	6			
		Peter Lynch	6			
		Tom Bach	6			

Most times 5 wickets in a	n innings	Best bowling figure	Best bowling figures (one innings)		
Greg Wignell	29	John Aspinall	10/52		
Basil Finnigan	20	Paul Aspinall	9/18		
Leigh Jondahl	19	Greg Wignell	9/25		
Michael Mitchell	17	Chris Wood	9/48		
Kevin Lynch	14	Justin Hoy	9/82		
Patrick Wignell	14	Peter Sandilands	8/3		
John Aspinall	13	Kevin Lynch	8/25		
Luke D'Astoli	13	Eugene Fitzwilliam	8/27		
Phil Featherston	12	Nick Oddy	8/40		
Geoff Walker	11	Eugene Fitzwilliam	8/41		

	В	asil Finnigar	n Medal Win	ners	
Season	Player	Votes	Season	Player	Votes
1985/86	Geoff Walker	20	1999/00	Michael Pivetta	16
1986/87	Pat Wignell	17	2000/01	Luke d'Astoli	17
1987/88	Greg Wignell	24	2001/02	Stephen Hoy	13
1988/89	Bernard Docherty	13	"	Michael Pivetta	13
"	Eugene Fitzwilliam	13	2002/03	Stephen Hoy	13
"	Greg Wignell	13		Jack Krohn	13
1989/90	Michael Learmonth	22	2003/04	Luke d'Astoli	13
1990/91	Geoff Walker	15	2004/05	Michael Mitchell	
1991/92	Geoff Walker	18	2005/06	Daniel Smith	
1992/93	Peter Williams	12	2006/07	Neil Hodgson	
1993/94	James Hall	14	2007/08	Luke D'Astoli	13
"	Chris Hoare	14	2008/09	Alex Ross	
1994/95	Chris Wood	14	2009/10	Peter Morrison	
1995/96	Bernard Docherty	15	2010/11	Steve O'Connell	
1996/97	Peter Warcaba	18	2011/12	Steve O'Connell, Peter	13
				Lynch, Justin Murray	
1997/98	Rohan McDowall	14	2012/13	Sam Fairbrother	16
"	Daniel Burt	14	2013/14	Peter Morrison	
1998/99	Matthew Thackwray	15			

## Career aggregate T20 statistics

Name	Gms	R	SR	Av	HS	30s	50s	w	ER	Av	3WIs	5WIs	BB	CF	CW	St	ARO	URO
Bach Tom	28	496	109.0	20.7	82	6	3	2	7.6	34.0	0	0	1/16	12	0	0	7	2
Banks-Smith B	21	146	93.6	12.2	25	0	0	1	5.7	17.0	0	0	1/17	8	0	0	2	1
Brandner P	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	8.7	17.5	0	0	2/35	1	-	-	0	0
Casha T	10	72	82.8	10.3	21*	0	0	0	14.0	-	0	0	0/13	1	-	-	1	0
Coyle B	18	42	75.0	5.3	17	0	0	18	6.1	20.6	1	0	4/18	11	-	-	3	2
Cropley N	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	0	9.0	-	0	0	0/9	0	-	-	0	0
Ct S	5	54	90.0	13.5	19	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	0	1	0	2	0
D'Addazio A	21	20	62.5	10.0	12*	0	0	22	5.8	19.5	1	0	3/14	5	-	-	3	0
D'Astoli L	29	291	93.3	14.6	56	3	1	46	5.7	13.4	4	0	4/14	18	-	-	9	4
Fairbrother S	27	519	117.2	21.6	75	8	2	38	6.0	15.1	5	0	4/11	9	-	-	7	0
Flint R	21	118	72.0	7.4	29*	0	0	2	6.0	21.0	0	0	1/13	12	-	-	2	2
Javernik L	2	17	56.7	8.5	14	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	1	1	0
Krohn A	9	28	107.7	28.0	13	0	0	10	5.3	18.1	1	0	3/28	2	-	-	1	0
O'Connell D	26	520	136.5	22.6	77	6	3	-	-	-	-	-	-	5	-	-	2	1
O'Connell S	30	696	120.8	31.6	98*	5	4	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	20	6	14	2
Thomas M	6	12	75.0	12.0	12	0	0	8	5.7	9.2	2	0	4/21*	2	-	-	1	1

\*including hat-trick

## Career Aggregate Statistics

Player	From	Gms	Rns	Out	Avg	50	100	Hs	Wk	Runs	Avg	5WI	BB	C(F)	C(W)	St
Adams Chris	13/14	2	9	2	4.5	0	0	6	-	-	-	-	-	2	-	-
Anthony J	09/10	38	765	37	20.7	4	0	90	4	135	33.7	0	3/14	14	1	0
Asghar A	13/14	11	41	2	20.5	0	0	15	11	290	26.4	0	3/26	0	-	-
Bach S	00/01	20	240	12	20.0	1	0	68	0	82	-	0	0/1	8	11	0
Bach Tom	98/99	154	3757	121	31.0	17	6	190	44	946	21.5	1	5/33	79	2	0
Bandash N	13/14	10	58	8	7.3	0	0	15	10	260	26.0	0	3/34	5	-	-
Bangash K R	11/12	14	8	5	1.6	0	0	2*	19	380	20.0	0	3/12	4	-	-
Banks-Smith B	98/99	194	3046	156	19.5	13	2	104*	21	688	32.8	0	4/14	49	80	8
Barnett S	11/12	4	20	4	5.0	0	0	7	1	46	46.0	0	1/8	0	-	-
Beswick J	13/14	11	57	9	6.3	0	0	128	4	56	14.0	0	2/25	3	-	-
Bird J	12/13	3	13	2	6.5	0	0	13	6	81	13.5	0	4/35	2	-	-
Brandner P	13/14	14	222	10	22.2	2	0	55	15	385	25.7	0	3/31	1	-	-
Briggs J	12/13	13	33	5	6.6	0	0	16	7	360	51.4	0	2/23	1	-	-
Briggs R	12/13	20	127	13	9.8	0	0	23*	14	343	24.5	0	2/12	9	-	-
Briggs T	12/13	6	16	3	5.3	0	0	1	1	54	54.0	0	1/13	2	-	-
Burt A	94/95	172	3125	163	19.2	17	1	108	5	276	55.2	0	1/6	48	-	-
Burt D	92/93	160	2687	124	21.7	12	2	124	114	3301	29.0	2	5/46	31	-	-
Casha T	03/04	117	1702	102	16.7	4	2	130	75	2146	28.6	1	7/88	31	3	1
Cefai J	13/14	15	87	14	6.2	0	0	17	-	-	-	-	-	2	-	-
Corbett R	90/91	218	4497	180	25.0	23	5	152	296	6083	20.6	0	8/43	53	-	-
Coyle B	03/04	106	1552	78	19.9	5	0	95	133	2808	21.1	2	5/20	53	-	-
Craine B	02/03	124	1636	85	19.2	4	2	163*	101	2379	23.6	0	4/38	32	_	-
Cropley N	07/08	18	219	14	15.6	0	1	126	20	465	23.2	0	3/21	2	-	-
Ct Sanjay	13/14	10	436	9	48.4	4	0	83		-	-	-	-	2	3	1
Curry A	91/92	150	2100	148	14.2	4	0	78	-	-	_	-	-	34	10	0
D'Addazio A	04/05	95	287	33	8.7	0	0	44	164	3093	18.9	6	6/36	34	-	-
D'Addazio F	07/08	84	1482	73	20.3	0	0	134	42	998	23.8	1	5/26	33	-	-
D'Astoli L	96/97	238	3278	151	21.7	12	1	112	431	8252	19.1	13	7/52	91	-	-
David B	07/08	65	553	41	13.5	0	0	43	61	1602	26.3	0	4/26	27	-	-
Docherty B	78/79	342	9007	304	29.6	48	9	125	283	5287	18.7	6	6/17	177	2	0
Doolan M	13/14	1	0	0	-	0	0	0*	0	31	-	0	0/31	0	-	-
Doran M	09/10	63	430	39	11.0	1	0	83*	70	1487	21.2	2	7/21	16	-	-
Douglas G	12/13	28	129	11	11.7	1	0	51*	9	194	21.6	0	, 2/14	2	-	-
Douglas H	11/12	25	608	20	30.4	4	1	100*	28	758	27.1	0	, 4/41	8	-	-
Doyle D	, 07/08	33	130	18	7.2	0	0	20	66	1338	20.3	1	, 5/11	9	-	-
Ellen T	12/13	8	36	5	7.2	0	0	15	17	242	14.2	1	, 6/72	3	-	-
Fairbrother S	09/10	68	1753	56	31.3	8	2	123	66	1647	25.0	1	5/58	36	0	0
Flint R	06/07	101	1834	76	24.1	8	1	122*	45	870	19.3	0	4/33	43	-	-
Francis M	98/99	102	705	67	10.5	2	0	53	120	2618	21.8	4	6/54	27	-	-
Giannakopoulos C	08/09	59	1061	57	18.6	7	0	79	22	482	21.9	1	5/17	10	-	-
Hamilton A	06/07	47	1000	43	23.3	3	1	107*	39	986	25.3	0	4/26	12	2	0
Hando D	09/10	51	538	37	14.5	2	0	54*	23	705	30.7	0	4/28	23	-	-
Harrison S	13/14	8	256	8	32.0	2	0	60	16	169	10.5	0	4/16	4	-	-
Henderson J	03/04	51	384	42	9.1	0	0	40*	15	419	27.9	0	4/24	6	33	4
Hoy S	86/87	171	3029	133	22.8	17	3	107	201	3250	16.2	8	6/15	84	-	-
Huff P	12/13	20	101	16	6.3	0	0	28*	5	289	57.8	0	2/42	7	-	-
James W	13/14	8	39	5	7.8	0	0	29	8	162	20.2	0	3/23	3	-	-
Jamieson M	13/14	10	200	9	22.2	0	1	119	8	325	40.6	0	3/22	2	-	-
Javernik L	09/10	23	574	23	25.0	3	0	66	-	-	-	-	-	1	29	4
Jayasinghe G	11/12	31	765	29	26.4	6	0	86	0	54	-	0	0/7	8	-	-
Juyusingne U	/	21	705	25	20.4	5	0	00	U U	54	1	, U	0,7	0	L	<u> </u>

STC South Camberwell Cricket Club Annual Report 2013-14

Jeyakumar H	06/07	47	287	23	12.5	1	0	50*	31	1031	33.2	0	2/4	16	-	-
Jowett S	05/06	40	1074	40	26.9	4	1	130	0	1051	-	0	0/14	13	-	-
King A	03/00	40	882	37	23.8	4	0	81	14	554	39.6	0	3/36	13	-	-
King O	13/14	1	2	0	-	0	0	2*	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Krohn A	06/07	95	896	53	16.9	4	0	86	121	2480	20.5	1	7/25	27	3	0
Krohn J	74/75	500	11442	472	24.2	42	13	203	6	159	26.5	0	1/0	86	323	73
Lynch M	94/95	160	1699	100	17.0	5	0	72	185	4179	22.6	6	8/69	75	-	-
Lynch P	89/90	299	5970	282	21.2	21	6	125	31	826	26.6	0	3/20	118	4	0
McDonald R	09/10	30	183	19	9.6	0	0	26	43	827	19.2	2	5/33	8	-	-
McKenzie J	13/14	3	16	2	8.0	0	0	12	1	20	20.0	0	1/20	3	_	-
McLatchie G	13/14	11	106	9	11.8	0	0	28*	1	33	33.0	0	1/4	4	-	-
McRae A	13/14	1	19	0	-	0	0	19*	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-
Maslaris A	13/14	11	109	6	18.2	0	0	28	14	438	31.3	0	3/27	5	-	-
Mazzeo J	13/14	3	8	1	8.0	0	0	8*	2	68	34.0	0	2/38	3	-	-
Molloy M	85/86	255	2578	165	15.7	5	1	128	279	6900	24.7	5	7/79	84	-	-
Morrison P	99/00	176	2130	118	18.1	5	1	100*	226	4550	20.1	4	5/11	40	-	-
Murray A	78/79	314	6367	309	20.6	29	3	129*	-	-	-	-	-	125	1	0
Nixon D	99/00	76	1152	67	17.2	5	0	74	19	473	24.9	0	4/27	28	-	-
Nunan C	12/13	5	55	3	18.3	0	0	25	4	128	32.0	0	, 3/50	3	-	-
Nunan P	12/13	3	12	3	4.0	0	0	9	0	19	-	0	0/2	1	-	-
O'Connell D	96/97	207	4312	192	22.5	21	5	153	52	1653	31.7	1	5/29	94	2	0
O'Connell J	02/03	62	849	42	20.2	3	0	76	6	196	32.7	0	4/27	11	31	2
O'Connell M	99/00	135	2314	115	20.1	7	2	147*	44	1086	24.7	2	6/13	55	17	4
O'Connell S	93/94	197	6886	173	39.8	45	9	176*	4	98	24.5	0	1/6	5	274	39
Panetta D	12/13	6	39	4	9.8	0	0	30	-	-	-	-	-	2	-	-
Parker J	12/13	10	114	6	19.0	1	0	53	9	286	31.8	0	4/26	0	-	-
Patel J	13/14	7	39	6	6.5	0	0	20	4	180	45.0	0	3/21	1	-	-
Ravindranath R	11/12	29	212	13	16.3	0	0	42	34	781	23.0	1	5/35	5	-	-
Rowe S	98/99	201	2801	169	16.6	10	2	105*	214	5193	24.3	4	7/55	81	-	-
Sandilands T	98/99	100	1509	83	18.2	7	0	80	32	983	30.7	0	4/39	47	-	-
Sargeant T	11/12	22	163	19	8.6	0	0	39	12	436	36.3	0	3/31	6	-	-
Sebell T	13/14	1	0	1	0.0	0	0	0	1	16	16.0	0	1/16	1	-	-
Sharpe D	03/04	123	2855	116	24.6	16	1	154*	2	119	59.5	0	2/37	44	49	1
Sharpe T	05/06	59	620	42	14.8	3	0	62*	0	6	-	0	0/6	0	70	3
Sheehan P	13/14	1	2	1	2.0	0	0	2	1	3	3.0	0	1/3	1	-	-
Sierakowski L	09/10	14	371	13	28.5	2	0	92	11	330	30.0	0	2/17	6	1	0
Singh Razmeet	13/14	8	30	6	5.0	0	0	21	5	188	37.6	0	2/11	0	-	-
Spithill D	97/98	172	2559	116	22.1	10	3	129	214	4935	23.1	8	6/47	63	-	-
Terrill J	06/07	63	648	52	12.5	1	0	53	27	903	33.4	0	4/28	9	-	-
Thomas M	09/10	19	447	14	31.9	0	2	154*	23	536	23.3	0	4/33	12	-	-
Tyshing M	13/14	11	47	7	6.7	0	0	11	11	266	24.2	0	4/37	2	-	-
Van der Meer M	13/14	6	89	5	17.8	0	0	34	2	68	34.0	0	2/2	2	-	-
Vardy D	11/12	20	472	21	22.5	2	0	78	5	172	34.4	0	2/15	12	-	-
Wigg C	12/13	24	670	17	39.4	3	1	106*	0	13	-	0	0/13	4	12	1
Wigg X	10/11	37	428	27	15.9	2	0	61	19	502	26.4	0	3/39	11	17	1
Wilson G	13/14	11	122	10	12.2	0	0	39	9	255	28.3	0	3/34	0	-	-
Williams M	03/04	53	1249	46	27.2	9	1	127	16	529	33.1	0	3/27	16	-	-
Wood T	08/09	53	182	17	10.7	0	0	29*	55	1264	23.0	0	3/8	13	-	-
Worthy R	03/04	151	464	37	12.5	0	0	46	272	4270	15.7	6	8/60	76	-	-
Zennaro P	88/89	212	3866	205	18.9	14	4	145*	6	263	43.8	0	4/8	50	-	-

#### Media

**U14C Grand Final Report** 



## Max's hat trick sets up fairytale grand final win

#### Megan Hustwaite

IT WAS a fairytale even Max Dahlstrom never dreamt of. STC South Camberwell's under-14s posted 5-179 in their grand final against Richmond Union at Ferndale Park recently. A tense run chase followed, with Richmond,

seven wickets down, requir-

to win. Then captain Angus McLean threw the ball to Dahlstrom, STC's most consistent bowler for the

ing six runs off the last over

The first ball went for two runs after a misfield, the second delivery was a dot ball and the third conceded a single. Richmond required three runs off three balls to win, STC needed three wickets.

Dahlstrom then clean bowled Richmond's top scorer, had the incoming batsman caught behind then completed a sensational hattrick, with his third victim caught behind, to gift STC a thrilling two-run win and premiership victory in the

JD Norman Shield. Weeks later, Dahlstrom, says his heroics and the emotional scenes that followed felt surreal.

"I still can't believe it but it was a good feeling – I've never felt it before," he said. "My adrenalin hit pretty hard after the first wicket, when I got the second I thought we could win the

game and then I took the third and everyone jumped on me and each other. "It was just a happy

feeling." Dahlstrom said he was re-

lieved to have won the flag. "We really wanted to win this season," he said. "A lot of us hadn't won one

before and it was such a good feeling winning it."



STC South Camberwell celebrates its under-14 premiership victory.

SPORT

#### First XI Three-Peat Report



EASTERN CRICKET ASSOCIATION

## STC South Camberwell secures Shield hat trick

#### Braden Ingram

STC South Camberwell claimed a third consecutive premiership after it defeated Boroondara to win the ECA Macgibbon Shield by 52 runs on Saturday.

After making a solid 7-227 on last Saturday's opening day, South Camberwell backed that performance up with the ball this week, dismissing Boroondara for 175.

It wasn't all smooth sailing for South Camberwell, languishing at 4-20 in a dreadful start to its innings on day one.

From there vice-captain Tom Bach wrestled back the control remaining 104 not out after he had walked to the crease at 1-0, after just nine balls of the innings.

Bach's 229-ball hundred left his captain Sam Fairbrother mesmerised.

"I said at the presentation that it's the best hundred I've ever seen in the cricket that I've been involved in," Fairbrother said. "It probably wasn't the most fluent

#### ECA GRAND FINALS Synthetic Grades

THE DECIDERS

Saturday, March 22 Macgibbon Shield: STC Sth Camberwell 7/227 defeated Boroondara 178. Burt Shield: STC Sth Camberwell 192 defeated

AYC 74 & 7/87, B Synthetic: North Balwyn Combined 125 & 4/37

defeated Clifton Hill 115 & 5/114 . C Synthetic: Boroondara

9/231 defeated East Doncaster 123. D Synthetic: Edinburgh

8/168 defeated Trinity Willison 108. Limited Overs Grades

LOC 4: East Malvern RSL 7/170 defeated St Barnabas 167

innings but, for grit and determination and to keep fighting when the times aren't going too well, it was certainly a massive highlight.

"He, obviously, was man of the match and without him we would have lost, plain and simple."

A 50 from Ben Banks-Smith and 44 from Luke D'Astoli were also vital in South Camberwell posting a competitive total.

Boroondara started its chase strongly, reaching 50 before the loss of Zac Mowat for 18.

The key wicket came when opener Alex Grainger was given out LBW for 53 in the last over before tea with the score at 3-94.

The wickets continued to fall after the break as D'Astoli (2-46) and Rohan Worthy (4-27) guided South Camberwell home.

Disappointed Boroondara captain Robbie Ross was at a loss to explain why his side had been unable to win a Macgibbon Shield despite having played in the past four grand finals.

"I used to think it was inexperience so we threw a couple of older guys in this year and figured that would help but we just couldn't get it done in the end." he said.



STC Sth Camberwell celebrates after snaring the last Boroondara wicket. Picture: ADAM ELWOOD